

TARJA TOIMELA

Evaluation of Neurotoxicity of Mercury Compounds and Aluminum in Cell Cultures

ACADEMIC DISSERTATION

To be presented, with the permission of the Faculty of Medicine of the University of Tampere, for public discussion in the auditorium of Finn-Medi 1, Biokatu 6, Tampere, on May 14th, 2004, at 12 o'clock.

Acta Universitatis Tamperensis 1007

ACADEMIC DISSERTATION University of Tampere, Medical School Finland

Supervised by Professor Hanna Tähti University of Tampere Reviewed by Docent Hannele Huuskonen University of Kuopio Docent Hannu Komulainen University of Kuopio

Distribution



University of Tampere Bookshop TAJU P.O. Box 617 33014 University of Tampere Finland

Cover design by Juha Siro Tel. +358 3 215 6055 Fax +358 3 215 7685 taju@uta.fi http://granum.uta.fi

Printed dissertation Acta Universitatis Tamperensis 1007 ISBN 951-44-5964-4 ISSN 1455-1616

Tampereen yliopistopaino Oy Juvenes Print Tampere 2004 Electronic dissertation Acta Electronica Universitatis Tamperensis 343 ISBN 951-44-5965-2 ISSN 1456-954X http://acta.uta.fi

CONTENTS

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS	6
ABBREVIATIONS	7
ABSTRACT	9
INTRODUCTION	11
REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	13
Neurotoxicology in vitro	13
Characteristics of the central nervous system cells	13
Cell/tissue culture models for studying neurotoxicity	14
BBB models	15
Neurotoxicity of mercury	17
Neurotoxicity of aluminum	22
AIMS OF THE STUDY	
MATERIALS AND METHODS	
Cell cultures	26
Origin of the cells	26
Primary astrocytes (II)	26
Pig RPE cells (III)	26
Human RPE cell line D407 (I,III)	27
Human RPE cell line ARPE-19 (IV)	27
Rat brain endothelial cell line RBE4 (IV)	
Human SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells (I,IV)	
Human U-373 MG gliobastoma cells (I,IV)	
Preparation of metal solutions and exposure (I-IV)	29
Mitochondrial enzyme activity (WST-1 measurement) (I,III)	29
Apoptosis measurement (activation of caspase 3)(I)	29

Protein measurement (I,II,III)	
GFAP determination with ELISA (II)	30
LDH leakage (II)	31
GFAP Immunocytochemistry (II)	31
Glutamate uptake (III)	31
Intracellular calcium determination (III)	32
Construction of barrier model (IV)	32
Total ATP determination (IV)	33
Photographing (I)	34
Data analysis and calculations (I-IV)	34
RESULTS	35
Cytotoxicity and apoptosis after exposure to mercury and aluminum	35
Mitochondrial WST-1 activity	35
LDH leakage	
Apoptosis	
GFAP as a marker for neurotoxicity	37
Glutamate uptake and intracellular calcium after mercury exposure	37
In vitro BBB models	
Morphology of cells in culture	
DISCUSSION	40
Cell viability	40
Mitochondrial viability	40
The leakage of LDH	42
Apoptosis	42
GFAP as a marker for neurotoxicity	44
Possible mechanisms of mercury neurotoxicity	45
Development of human cell BBB model	46
Methodological considerations	48

In vitro methods in neurotoxicology - future aspects	50
SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS	. 52
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	. 54
REFERENCES	. 56
ORIGINAL COMMUNICATIONS	. 77

List of original publications

This thesis is based on the following original articles (referred to in the text by their Roman numerals):

- I Toimela T and Tähti H (2004): Mitochondrial viability and apoptosis induced by aluminum, mercuric mercury and methylmercury in cell lines of neural origin. Arch Toxicol, in press
- II Toimela T and Tähti H (1995): Effects of mercury, methylmercury and aluminium on glial fibrillary acidic protein expression in rat cerebellar astrocyte cultures. Toxicol *in Vitro* 9: 317-325
- III Toimela T and Tähti H (2001): Effects of mercuric chloride exposure on the glutamate uptake by cultured retinal pigment epithelial cells. Toxicol *in Vitro* 15: 7-12
- IV Toimela T, Mäenpää H, Mannerström M and Tähti H (2004): Development of an *in vitro* blood-brain barrier model - cytotoxicity of mercury and aluminum. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol, 195:73-82

Abbreviations

$\Delta \Psi_{\rm m}$	mitochondrial membrane potential
AB-AM	antibiotic-antimycotic solution
ANOVA	analysis of variance
AP7	NMDA antagonist, 2-amino-7-phosphonoheptanoic acid
ARPE-19	human retinal pigment epithelial cell line
ATP	adenosine triphosphate
BBB	blood-brain barrier
BCA	bicinchoninic acid
cGMP	cyclic guanosine monophosphate
CNS	central nervous system
CPP32	caspase 3/Yama/apopain
СҮР	cytochrome P450 enzyme superfamily
D407	human retinal pigment epithelial cell line
DAG	diacylglycerol
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
EC_{50}	effective concentration for half maximal effect
EDTA	ethylene diamine tetra acetate
EGTA	ethyleneglycotetraacetic acid
ELISA	enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
ER	endoplasmic reticulum
FBS	foetal bovine serum, also foetal calf serum FCS
GFAP	glial fibrillary acidic protein
HEPES	N-[2-hydroxyethyl]piperazine-N'-[2-ethanesulfonic acid]
HO-1	heme oxygenase-1
IP ₃	inositol triphosphate
KRH	Krebs-Ringer-HEPES buffer
LDH	lactate dehydrogenase
MEM	minimum essential medium
MPTP	mitochondrial permeability transition pore
NAD	nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide
NADH	nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide, reduced form
NFTs	neurofibrillary tangles
NMDA	N-methyl-D-aspartate
NO	nitric oxide
NP40	polyglycol ether (nonionic) surfactant
PBS	phosphate-buffered saline

P-gp	multidrug resistance P-glycoprotein
PHF	paired helical filament
PHFtau	hyperphosphorylated tau
PIP ₂	phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate
РКС	protein kinase C
PLA ₂	phospholipase A ₂
PLC	phospholipase C
PTFE	polytetrafluoroethylene
RBE4	rat brain endothelial cell line
RNA	ribonucleic acid
ROS	reactive oxygen species
RPE	retinal pigment epithelium
SC10	PKC activator, 5-chloro-N-heptylnaphthalene-1-sulfonamide
SEM	standard error of mean
SH-SY5Y	human neuroblastoma cell line
U-373 MG	human glioblastoma cell line
WST-1	tetrazolium salt, 4-[3-(4-iodophenyl)-2-(4-nitrophenyl)-2H-5-
	tetrazolio]-1,3-benzene disulphonate

Abstract

Mercury and aluminum are neurotoxic metals with diverse effects on cellular functions in the brain. Ultimately exposure to them can lead to neural destruction and degenerative diseases. Although their toxic potency is now widely known, their existence in the environment and in several man-made applications makes human exposure inevitable. There are many mechanisms that cause cellular destruction with a delicate interplay with each other. That is why studies on different adverse mechanisms, and new methodological developments, as applied in this work, broaden the knowledge of the toxicity of these metals. Cell culture systems make such studies possible in strictly defined conditions.

For the experiments on mercuric mercury, methylmercury and aluminum toxicity, several methods and cultures of different neural cell types were used. Cytotoxicity was evaluated in neuroblastoma, glioblastoma and retinal pigment epithelial (RPE) cell lines, with a method based on measuring the mitochondrial integrity, WST-1 assay, and the leakage of lactate dehydrogenase enzyme (LDHtest). To further characterise the mechanism of cell deaths in these experiments, induction of apoptosis, the cellular self-destruction process, was evaluated. The reactivity of glial primary astrocytes as a response to toxic insults was evaluated by measuring the amount of an intermediary filament protein, the glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP). The uptake of the main excitatory amino acid glutamate was studied in connection with mercury in primary RPE cells. Evaluations of protein kinase C (PKC)-linked pathways and intracellular calcium level were included to characterise the effect. For assessing how well the study metals can pass the blood-brain barrier (BBB), an in vitro BBB barrier model built on transparent membrane filters was established. Furthermore, cellular morphology was one of the aspects monitored throughout the study.

The cytotoxicity studies showed that methylmercury was the most toxic substance in the sense that it exerted its effects at lower concentrations than either mercuric mercury or aluminum. The effect was seen in all culture systems. Apoptotic cell death mechanisms were involved with all metals studied, but with different cell specificity. An unexpected finding was the activation of mitochondrial dehydrogenases, especially in connection with methylmercury and aluminum at low concentrations. The activation as a toxic response may lead to equally significant consequences as deactivations seen in cytotoxicity studies. An important result was that methylmercury toxicity seemed to be irreversible.

Aluminum was not very cytotoxic (did not cause cell deaths), but showed responses that may be equally important, e.g. mitochondrial activation. Formation of fibrillary structures characteristic of aluminum exposure was especially seen in glial cells, not so much in neuronal cells as had been usual in previous studies.

The induction of GFAP synthesis was adapted for *in vitro* system. The GFAP synthesis was induced with exposure to all the metals studied. The cellular structural filaments may be a sensitive target common to many toxic metals, since mercurial compounds were as active inducers of GFAP production as aluminum.

Mercuric mercury inhibited glutamate uptake in RPE cells. The inhibition was not permanent, since the uptake could mostly be restored by activating the PKC. When glutamate accumulates in the extracellular space of RPE cells, excitotoxic damages in neighbouring neuronal cells may follow. Also another major mechanism that mediates mercury toxicity was shown: Mercuric mercury could increase the intracellular calcium level rapidly from the extracellular calcium pools. Calcium is connected to several toxic cellular reactions.

One of the main outcomes was that an *in vitro* BBB model constructed from human cells was developed. The model was able to distinguish the toxicity differences of methylmercury, mercuric mercury and aluminum. The *in vitro* BBB model can be adapted for the testing of new chemicals and drugs for their potency to cross the BBB and therefore exert adverse effects in the brain.

As a conclusion, mercuric mercury, methylmercury and aluminum showed diverse adverse effects on neural cells. Due to accumulation, the effective concentrations may be exceeded even in human exposures. The study especially emphasised the toxicity of methylmercury, because of its wide potency and irreversibility of the effects. Furthermore, methylmercury is the form of mercury that easily enters the brain. Aluminum seemed to be less cytotoxic, but the specific effects induced by aluminum may initiate or mediate the cellular destruction as well.

Introduction

Mercuric mercury, methylmercury and aluminum are environmental toxicants, whose target organ is the brain (Jope and Johnson 1992, Flaten et al. 1996, Clarkson et al. 2003). Although the characteristics of toxicity and the way of reaching the brain are different with each metal type, there may be some common mechanisms behind their toxicity. That is why comparing the effects of these metals in different study systems is of special interest. Both mercury and aluminum are typically retained and accumulated in the brain (Friberg and Mottet 1989, Yokel et al. 1999). The lipophilic nature of methylmercury helps it through the BBB (Aschner and Aschner 1990). Aluminum crosses the BBB with the help of carrier systems (Bertholf et al. 1989, Julka et al. 1996, Yumoto et al. 1997). Although inorganic mercury cannot normally penetrate the barrier, it still has neurotoxic potential. Metabolic conversions increase the amount of mercuric mercury in the brain, and it is trapped inside the brain, since it cannot cross the BBB the way back, either.

In vitro models are valuable in assessing the mechanisms of chemicals toxic to the brain cells (Walum et al. 1993). Most neural cell types are available for cultivation, either from commercial cell banks or by isolating them from animal or human tissue. Though advantageous in many respects, the use of primary neural cells brings about technical and ethical difficulties. For neuronal cultures, foetal or postnatal tissues are needed, but access to this kind of human material is limited. Although results with animal cells can give important hints of the effects of a specific compound, human cells are indispensable in the final judgement of toxicity. Cell lines of human origin are of great value in this respect. Cell lines usually come from cancerous tissues and can show characteristics that are different from the original tissues. Therefore, careful examination of the cell properties is necessary, especially when specific pathways are studied.

Neurotoxic metals usually resemble or take advantage of the vital metals used in normal metabolism. This is true for both mercury and aluminum. The human body is not adapted to high presence of these metals, because environmental contamination is such a new phenomenon in human history. Molecular mimicry often explains why these metals have access to certain tissues and can replace or block vital processes. It is obvious that several targets can be and are attacked. Cells have specific means for reacting to such attacks. The ultimate response is to get rid of the damaged cell by apoptotic cell death, if the cell is capable to execute the process. It may be advantageous for the organism, but in the brain it causes irreversible damage and may be the cause of the onset of neurodegenerative diseases. Therefore, it is essential to find out which events precede the major damages. To gain this kind of knowledge, diverse cellular mechanisms, also interrelating ones, need to be studied.

Review of the Literature

Neurotoxicology in vitro

Characteristics of the central nervous system cells

The special features of the central nervous system (CNS) make it a sensitive target to toxic insults. The sensitivity of the brain to lack of oxygen and glucose reflects the high-energy demand of the cells for the conduction of electrical impulses (Alberti 1977, Laughlin et al. 1998, Bruckner et al. 1999). Oxygenutilising aerobic glycolysis produces ATP most efficiently, and glucose is the primary fuel for the glycolysis (Dienel and Hertz 2001). A continuous supply of both oxygen and glucose is needed, because there are no energy stores in the brain. Any toxic agent that interferes with the energy balance causes rapidly severe injury to the brain cells, also in *in vitro* cell culture systems. The demand of signal transduction over long distances also sets morphological challenges to neurons. Long neuronal processes, even though small in diameter, make the cellular volume much larger than that in non-neuronal cells. Protein synthesis and transport of nutrients to all cellular parts have to be efficient (Vallee and Bloom 1991). This emphasises again the high energy requirement of neuronal cells.

The CNS is highly specialised both structurally and functionally. In a network cells work in close cooperation with each other. Various neuronal and glial cells are the major cell types in the brain (Peters et al. 1991). Cells from different brain regions, as well as different cell types (neurons vs. glia) may show strict specificity to neurotoxic agents. Glial cells (astrocytes, oligodendrocytes and microglia) are important in buffering toxic effects. They sequester and metabolise toxins in order to support and maintain the neuronal integrity. However, biotransformation may convert initially harmless and non-reactive compounds to toxic forms. Cytochrome P450 (CYP) is an enzyme superfamily that takes care of most biotransformations of endogenous and exogenous substrates. Various amounts of CYP enzymes are found in the brain cells, including neurons, glial cells, RPE cells and brain capillary endothelial cells (Ghersi-Egea et al. 1993, Lowndes et al. 1994, Morse et al. 1998).

Adult neurons are especially vulnerable to toxins, since they are terminally differentiated and not capable to divide. However, the discovery of neural stem cells, especially in the hippocampus and olfactory system, have shown that there is some potency of neurogenesis in the adult brain (Huang and Lim 1990,

Alvarez and Lois 1995, Weiss et al. 1996, Kempermann et al. 2000, Song et al. 2002, Liu and Martin 2003).

Because of the demand for fast ion conductance, the neurons have high densities of ion channels and ion pumps in their membranes (Eisenberg 1990, Catterall 2000). These are potential targets of toxins. Control of Na⁺, K⁺, Cl⁻ and Ca²⁺ ion fluxes is the key for maintaining neuronal functions (Somjen 2002). Uncontrolled trans-membrane ion and water fluxes can be detrimental to cells (Ekholm et al. 1992, Stys and LoPachin 1998).

Cell/tissue culture models for studying neurotoxicity

Neurotoxicity can be studied *in vitro* in several cell culture systems (Figure 1) depending on what kind of information is to be obtained (Fedoroff and Richardson 2001).



Figure 1. Cell culture models

Explant cultures or brain slices resemble closest the structure *in vivo*. Cellular contacts and tissue architecture is maintained and neural cells retain their differentiation (Tominaga et al. 1994, Bahr et al. 1995, Wilhelmi et al. 2002). Since the structure is not disrupted, special features, e.g. synapses and axons, remain relatively intact (Li et al. 1994, Launey et al. 1997, Xiang et al. 2000). Different brain regions can be maintained in culture to study region-specific effects (Connelly et al. 2000). Nevertheless, an important feature of the tissue *in vivo* is missing: there is no nutrient supply through the vascular system, and nutrients have to reach cells by passive diffusion. This limits the size of applicable tissue pieces to the thickness of 1 mm. However, Moser et al. (2003) claimed that brain capillaries may persist in organotypic brain slices.

In suspension and reaggregate cultures the three-dimensional architecture and morphological differentiation of the cells can be reconstructed. When different foetal neural cell types are cultured together in suspension, they tend to form spontaneously an architecture resembling the stucture *in vivo*, and they differentiate and start synaptogenesis and myelination (Seeds and Vatter 1971, Sheppard et al. 1978, Stafstrom et al. 1980, Bruckner 1985, Loughlin et al. 1994). The drawback with suspension cultures is that microscopic examination is difficult. Because of the interaction and differentiation of cells, these types of cultures are frequently used in basic toxicity studies (Atterwill 1987).

Primary cells from different brain areas can be cultivated (McCarthy and Partlow 1976, Cardozo 1993, Ray et al. 1993, Tucker and Morton 1995, Kivell et al. 2000). The advantage of primary cells is that they may still express the characteristics, e.g. receptors and ion channels, of the *in vivo* cells (Hertz et al. 1984, Rossie and Catterall 1987, Boehm and Huck 1997, Janssens and Lesage 2001). Maintaining these special features in culture conditions for long times requires special manipulations and is not always possible, because cells tend to shut down and downregulate any unnecessary functions. The tissues utilised in setting up primary neuronal cultures usually come from embryonic or foetal animals (Svenningsen et al. 2003). The development of adult stem cell culture techniques may change this concept in future (Davis and Temple 1994, Gritti et al. 1996, Song et al. 2002). Cell cultures of supporting cells that are able to divide, e.g. glial and brain endothelial cell cultures, can be started from older animals as well. Growth medium specificity can be useful if it is necessary to favour one cell type over another (Needham et al. 1987, Xie et al. 2000), e.g. different glucose and glutamine concentrations favour neuronal cells and glial cells differently. Also antimitotic agents or technical manipulations can be used to select a specific cell type (Orr and Smith 1988, Hammond et al. 2002), but even purified primary cultures are almost always a mixture of different cell types.

Continuous cell lines are easy to handle and serve a constant supply of cells, and furthermore, cells of human origin are available (Murayama et al. 2001). This is an advantage since the access to human cells may be limited and cause ethical difficulties. Many different neural cell types are commercially available. The obvious drawback is that usually continuous cell lines originate from cancer tissue and can exert different characteristics compared to corresponding intact cells *in vivo*. The results obtained with these cells should be always evaluated in respect to whether the characteristics of the cells are appropriate for the study subject.

BBB models

Even though the brain is vulnerable to toxic insults, it is protected best of all organs against xenobiotics. All nutrient and chemical transport to the brain is strictly controlled. A special structure of brain capillaries forms a protective barrier (Figure 2). This structure is called the blood-brain barrier (BBB) and is formed by brain capillary endothelial cells that are in close contact with astrocytic endfoots (Goldstein 1988, Prat et al. 2001, Engelhardt 2003). Astrocytes and pericytes contribute to the formation of a tight barrier (Tontsch

and Bauer 1991, Bauer and Bauer 2000, Mi et al. 2001). The inductive capabilities of astrocytes have been shown both *in vivo* and *in vitro*. *In vitro*, the induction can be gained by adding astrocyte-conditioned medium or astrocytes into the culture system (Rubin et al. 1991, Tontsch and Bauer 1991, Igarashi et al. 1999). Pericytes associate closely with the endothelium and exhibit gap junctions with endothelial cells (Larson et al. 1987). The pericytes in BBB possibly originate from microglia (Coomber and Stewart 1985). Similarly to astrocytes, pericytes regulate the proliferation and differentiation of endothelial cells and induce the tightness of BBB (Minakawa et al. 1991, Hellstrom et al. 2001). Tight junctions that connect the endothelial cells to each other prevent the paracellular passage of molecules between the cells (Rubin and Staddon 1999, Huber et al. 2001). In this way the brain is much better protected against foreign compounds than peripheral tissues are (Figure 2).



Figure 2. Structural differences of brain and peripheral capillaries

The BBB prevents most hydrophobic chemicals from reaching the brain. Even the transport of vital nutrients and ions through the barrier requires active receptor-mediated transport mechanisms (Pardridge 1999, Gloor et al. 2001). The endothelial cells of the brain capillaries have additional qualities, e.g. they show metabolic activities and exhibit the multidrug resistance P-glycoprotein (P-gp) (Cordon-Cardo et al. 1989, Lowndes et al. 1994, El Hafny et al. 1997, Regina et al. 1998), a transporter that helps to exclude the entrance of a wide range of xenobiotics from the brain. P-gp especially works with lipophilic and amphipathic compounds, which are normally easily transported through plasma membranes. Sometimes, the existence of P-gp is a harmful feature, because it prevents the entry of beneficial drugs to the brain (O'Brien and Cordon-Cardo 1991, Demeule et al. 2002).

Culturing of BBB cells is possible, and several *in vitro* models have been published (Rubin et al. 1991, Reinhardt and Gloor 1997, Lundquist et al. 2002). In the simplest BBB models, a single layer of endothelial cells, usually isolated

from animal brains, is let to grow to confluency on membrane filters. Others utilise other endothelial or epithelial cells capable of forming tight cell layers (Veronesi 1996, Scism et al. 1999). The obvious drawback of using non-neural tissues is that their cells do not necessarily express similar transport systems to those used by brain capillary endothelial cells. On the other hand, culturing brain primary endothelial cells raises problems about how to ensure the similarity of cultures each time the cultures are set up. Passaging primary cultures further is possible for some time, but the cells tend to lose their differentiation in culture (Panula et al. 1978). That is why primary cultures have to be restarted, and each time they are different. These problems can be avoided by using continuous cell lines. A further advantage is that brain endothelial cell lines from different species are commercially available, though unfortunately not many of human origin.

Neurotoxicity of mercury

Mercury is a natural element in the earth's crust (Nriagu 1979). Mercury can exist in elemental, inorganic and organic forms, and in different oxidation states, each of which shows different toxicological characteristics. Biological ecosystems are exposed to mercury to some extent, because mercury is degassed into the atmosphere from the earth's crust both naturally and as a consequence of human activity (e.g. mining, smelting) (WHO 1990, WHO 1991).

Mercury has been utilised for various purposes, e.g. in devices measuring pressure (thermometers, barometers), electrical apparatuses (batteries, switches), paints, pharmaceuticals, and in the production of chemicals (WHO 1990, WHO 1991). The increasing awareness of the toxic capabilities of mercury has led to replacing mercury with less toxic substances in many of these applications. Human exposure is usually of occupational or environmental origin. Environmental exposure includes dietary intake, especially from fish (Salonen et al. 1995, Nakagawa et al. 1997, Castro et al. 2002, Hightower and Moore 2003). Environmental accidents involving large amounts of people in Iraq and Japan in the 60's and 70's have clearly shown various manifestations of methylmercury toxicity including paresthesia, ataxia, dysarthia and loss of vision. (Bakir et al. 1973, Mizukoshi et al. 1975, Takeuchi et al. 1989). The contribution of dental amalgams to neurotoxic symptoms has also been discussed. It remains controversial, although there is strong evidence for it in many recent studies (Johnson and Pichay 2001, Larose 2001, Stringer 2001, Sweeney et al. 2002).

The brain is one of the principal targets of mercury toxicity. Mercury's passage into the brain is highly dependent on the chemical form of mercury (Aschner and Aschner 1990). Lipid-soluble forms of mercury, mercury vapour and methylmercury pass easily the BBB cell membranes and enter the brain. Inorganic mercury is mainly accumulated in the kidneys and, in general, it passes poorly the intact BBB. Nevertheless, inorganic mercury deposits have been

found in the brains of human beings and animals (Farris et al. 1993, Vahter et al. 1994, Charleston et al. 1995, Pedersen et al. 1999). Molecular mimicry with endogenous substrates may play a role in how mercury reaches different tissues (Clarkson 1993, Ballatori 2002). Cells try to scavenge mercury with small thiol-containing molecules, such as glutathione (Reed 1990). Both mercuric mercury and methylmercury can react with glutathione (Aschner et al. 1994). The degradation product of the Hg²⁺-glutathione complex, dicysteinyl-Hg, resembles the endogenous compound cystine, and that of methyl-Hg, methyl-Hg-Cys, resembles methionine. This may be an explanation for the tissue-specific accumulation of these two mercury species, since there is a selective amino acid transport system for cystine in the proximal tubular epithelia of kidneys (Zalups 2000), and for methionine in the endothelial cells of the BBB (Kerper et al. 1995).

Conversion to different forms and oxidation states is characteristic of mercury. Thus, it is not always possible to assess the exact contribution of the original form of mercury to tissue distribution. Inorganic mercury deposits in the brain are suspected to originate mostly from methylmercury, elemental mercury vapour or metallic mercury as a consequence of cellular metabolism. In the cells, elemental or metallic mercury is oxidised to divalent mercuric mercury and, methylmercury is demethylated to mercuric mercury by cleavage of the carbon-mercury bond. The other way round, formation of organic forms from mercuric compounds has not been found in mammalian tissues. In the brain, glial cells are suspected to be responsible for the demethylation (Hansen et al. 1991, Pedersen et al. 1999), but there is also contradictory evidence of no demethylation taking place (Petersson et al. 1991). The rate of demethylation depends on the exposure time and developmental as well as on the physiological state of the subject.

On the cellular level, the effects of mercury are diverse, and all chemical forms cause toxic effects. One of the characteristics of mercury may play a major role behind the toxicity: mercury binds with high affinity to thiol groups (Kromidas et al. 1990, Atchison and Hare 1994). Many enzymes and proteins contain thiol groups that mercury can bind to. This results in inhibition of the activity of a vast variety of enzymes, interference with transporter proteins or disturbance of structural integrity, such as microtubular formation. With longer exposures, inhibition of RNA and protein synthesis leads to retardation of cell growth, and cell division is ultimately inhibited (Syversen 1982, Sarafian and Verity 1985, Ponce et al. 1994). Methylmercury has been shown to be a more efficient inhibitor of mitotic spindle formation than colchicine (Miura et al. 1998).

Cell death is the ultimate endpoint of mercury-induced toxic injury (Eto et al. 1999). Necrosis and apoptosis are two common death mechanisms, which any cell can encounter (Fawthrop et al. 1991). The cellular energy status, as well as duration and severity of the insult determine which death mechanism is activated in mercury exposure (Nicotera et al. 1998), (Figure 3).

Necrosis is the form of cell death that occurs if cells are exposed to high concentrations of mercury or if the duration of exposure is prolonged (Gallagher et al. 1982, Pathak and Bhowmik 1998, Berntssen et al. 2003). Necrosis is the passive unregulated form of cell death that does not require ATP energy. All events that lead to interference of the cell energy balance, including oxidative stress, mitochondrial damage and ATP depletion, can cause necrotic cell death upon mercury exposure (Boti et al. 1981, Nicholson et al. 1985, Stohs and Bagchi 1995). Charasteristic of necrosis is that it can spread to adjacent cells or to large tissue areas. Mercury is able to bind to ion pumps that maintain the ion balance inside the cells. As a consequence of the collapse of cellular ion balance the cells swell, the cytoskeleton is detached from the plasma membrane, and eventually the cell membrane is ruptured.



Figure 3. Cellular targets and signaling pathways which mercury may attack

Apoptosis is a common response to milder mercury intoxications before severe cytotoxicity makes it impossible. Apoptosis is sometimes called programmed cell death because it requires the orderly activity of a complex cascade of sequential enzymes (Wadewitz and Lockshin 1988). Cysteineaspartate proteases called caspases are the key excutioners of apoptosis (Cohen 1997, Zhivotovsky et al. 1999). Apoptosis is the natural form of cell death and it is normal during development, immune system function, and when the body wants to get rid of damaged (and thus hazardous) cells, such as cancer cells (Bär 1996, Clarke et al. 1998, Sun and Shi 2001). Because apoptosis requires the activity of cellular systems, it is an energy-dependent process (Nicotera et al. 2000). If a toxin depletes the cell's energy supplies, apoptosis is not possible. Because each cell is triggered to go to apoptosis, it does not spread in the same way as necrosis. Usually adjacent cells take up the remnants of the dead cell and no external signs of the late cell remain. Morphological signs of apoptosis include membrane blebbing as well as shrinkage and condensation of organelles. By biochemical analysis, DNA is broken to distinct pieces by endonuclease enzymes, which enables the visualisation of typical DNA ladders. In necrosis, the breakdown of DNA is unspecific (Majno and Joris 1995).

Apoptosis can be started after different signals, and there are several checkpoints before the phase of no return is reached. The loss of mitochondrial membrane potential and the release of cytochrome c into the cytoplasm from mitochondria is one of such signals (Hampton et al. 1998, Green and Reed 1998, Gorman et al. 1999, Slee et al. 1999, Ott et al. 2002). Cytochrome c complex is a mediator of mitochondrial electron transport, and it is normally attached to the mitochondrial inner membrane. It is large in size and cannot normally cross the mitochondrial membrane. A hypothesis of how it can cross the membrane involves the opening of the mitochondrial permeability transition pore (MPTP) (Crompton 1999), (Figure 3). MPTP normally regulates calcium (and other ion) concentrations in mitochondria by letting extra ions out. MPTP is blocked by cyclosporin A, a fact that has been utilised in MPTP studies (Bernardi et al. 1994, Araragi et al. 2003). Opening of MPTP causes depolarisation of mitochondrial inner membrane and collapse of the mitochondrial membrane potential $\Delta \psi_{m}$. As protons stream to matrix, the osmolarity rises and mitochondria swell due to water influx (= permeability transition). Mitochondrial permeability transition has been reported in connection with mercury intoxications (Chavez et al. 1989, Bondy and McKee 1991, Levesque et al. 1992, InSug et al. 1997, Shenker et al. 1999, Belletti et al. 2002, Araragi et al. 2003), and it is most probably one of the major mechanisms causing mercury-associated apoptosis.

An initiative event leading to cell death may be the mercury-caused oxidative stress in cells (Yee and Choi 1994, Hussain et al. 1997, Ercal et al. 2001, Belletti et al. 2002), (Figure 3). Oxidative stress follows after excessive formation of reactive oxygen species (ROS), such as hydroxyl radical (HO.), superoxide radical $(O_2, -)$, or hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) , which are often derived from the incomplete reduction of molecular oxygen. Normally, cells take advantage of the capability of molecular oxygen to be easily reduced and activated (Davies 1995). Reactive molecules are produced in many physiological processes, e.g. electron transport chain in mitochondria, and CYP-mediated oxidation (Voeikov 2001, Droge 2002). Cellular antioxidants prevent these prooxidants from causing any damage to the cells, and the overall effect of the increased ROS depends on how well the cells are protected with antioxidant molecules (Gate et al. 1999, Nordberg and Arner 2001). Mercury, however, disturbs this delicate balance. Mercury depletes especially the thiol-containing antioxidants and enzymes, e.g. glutathione (Sarafian et al. 1996, Shenker et al. 2002). The overproduced ROS acts on several cellular targets such as lipids, proteins and DNA, and interferes with vital events such as signal transduction and gene regulation (Farber 1994). Therefore, increased ROS may cause many of the defects seen in mercury intoxication. Oxidative stress has been connected to the pathogenesis of many neuronal diseases, such as Parkinsonism and Alzheimer's disease (Christen 2000, Fiskum et al. 2003).

Another major cellular pathway that mercury interferes with is calcium signalling (Figure 3). Mercury has been shown to increase the intracellular calcium level (Tan et al. 1993, Gasso et al. 2001). The importance of calcium comes from its pivotal role in regulating normal cellular metabolism (Berridge et al. 2000). Furthermore, calcium acts as a second messenger, and activates several enzymes and proteins. As calcium is such a strong mediator and activator of cellular processes, the concentration of intracellular Ca^{2+} is normally strictly regulated. At the same time, there must be a supply of Ca^{2+} , from where it can be fast and appropriately mobilised. The cells store calcium in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) and transiently in mitochondria (Gill et al. 1989, Marhl et al. 2000). If the intracellular calcium level is high, the traffic in and out of mitochondria increases. The transporter antiport system, used to transport calcium, eventually depletes mitochondrial NAD⁺ resources and leads to energy crisis, because ATP is depleted as well. This may be the reason for the mercury-induced energy crisis.

The actual calcium export pumps are also targets of mercury (Figure 3). Cells keep the intracellular Ca^{2+} concentration at a low level with the aid of calciumbinding proteins and calcium export pumps in plasma, ER, and mitochondrial membranes. Mercury can bind to these proteins just like to other proteins. By inhibiting the calcium export, intracellular $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ is retained high. Several calcium-linked proteases, endonucleases, lipases and calpains are activated (Frandsen and Schousboe 1993). The outcome of the activation varies. As mentioned earlier, caspase activation can lead to apoptosis. On the other hand, phospholipase activation can lead to necrotic cell death due to damages to plasma membrane or mitochondrial membrane. Calpains are especially interesting since they act on the cytoskeletal protein components (Fischer et al. 1991, Yokota et al. 2003). Methylmercury has been shown to cause microtubular disassembly (Graff et al. 1993, Miura et al. 1998, Castoldi et al. 2000), which can lead to various morphological changes seen in mercury exposure.

Neurotransmitters such as glutamate, the major excitatory transmitter of the brain, control and regulate cellular ion fluxes. One of the consequences of the activation of glutamate receptors is Na^+ and Ca^{2+} influx into the cells. If glutamate is not efficiently removed from the extracellular space, the neuronal activation is prolonged, and excess ion influx causes several toxic consequences (Kimelberg et al. 1989, Choi 1992). Glutamate uptake is an essential process in safeguarding the neuronal environment from the excitotoxic effects (Olney 1982, Choi 1992, Savolainen et al. 1995). Glutamate transporters are in part responsible for removing glutamate from outer cellular space, and they are themselves targets of mercury (Brookes 1992, Kim and Choi 1995, Nagaraja and Brookes 1996, Aschner et al. 2000).

In the brain, glial cells bear the main responsibility for the uptake of glutamate, and several types of glutamate transporters have been found in them (Rothstein et al. 1994, Kondo et al. 1995, Swanson et al. 1997, Sonnewald et al. 1997, Ye and Sontheimer 1998). This also applies to the retina, as the retinal glial cells, Müller cells, efficiently take up glutamate (Izumi et al. 1996, Lehre et

al. 1997). RPE cells, located between the choriocapillaries and the neuroretina, are other regulators of retinal glutamate concentration (Miyamoto and Del Monte 1994). The RPE cells are in close contact with photoreceptor outer segments and actually help to regenerate photoreceptors by phagocytising the old outer segments of photoreceptors (Kennedy et al. 1994). Glutamate regulates the phagocytosis of rod outer segments (Lopez-Colome et al. 1993). By interfering with the glutamate uptake of RPE cells, mercury disturbs the vital maintenance functions of vision. It may lead to vision defects reported in connection with mercury intoxications (Fox and Sillman 1979, Gobba 2000).

Neurotoxicity of aluminum

Aluminum is an abundant element, comprising 8% of the earth's crust. It is not an essential element for mammals, and until now it did not cause any major hazard to humans and other species, because it used to exist in a nonbioavailable form. During the last decades, acid rain has increased the bioavailability of aluminum, which has resulted in various destructive effects on biological systems (Driscoll 1985).

Furthermore, the characteristics of aluminum have made it a suitable material for various industrial uses. Human exposure comes mainly from drinking water (remnants of water purification processes), foods (food preparation and containers), cosmetics (antiperspirants) or pharmaceuticals (antacids). The absorption of aluminum from the gut depends on the chemical form of the aluminum compound and on the pH of the environment. In cell cultures, lipophilic Al species have been more toxic than hydrophilic ones (Kawahara et al. 2001). Generally, aluminum is poorly absorbed due to its tendency to form insoluble salts, especially with phosphates (Martin 1992). In the blood, aluminum binds avidly to the iron-transfer protein transferrin (Trapp 1983, Cochran et al. 1984, Roskams and Connor 1990, Hemadi et al. 2003). This fact strongly affects the distribution of aluminum to tissues, since there are receptors for transferrin in most tissues. The interaction with iron has many implications to aluminum toxicity.

Aluminum can pass the BBB and reach the brain (Bertholf et al. 1989, Julka et al. 1996, Yokel 2002). Aluminum crosses the BBB with the help of carrier systems, presumably with transferrin-receptor-mediated endocytosis and by using monocarboxylate transporters (Yokel et al. 1999). The accumulation of aluminum in the brain has been connected to the onset of various neurodegenerative diseases, such as Alzheimer's disease (Henderson and Finch 1989, Exley 1999), Parkinsonism dementia (Hirsch et al. 1991, Altschuler 1999), dialysis encephalopathy (Brun and Dictor 1981) and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (Gadjusek and Salazar 1982). The contribution of aluminum to these diseases remains controversial. There are epidemiological studies failing to

reveal a connection with the intake of aluminum (Savory et al. 1996). But even if aluminum is not the causative element, it may initiate events leading to diseases or accentuate the pathogenesis.

In the diseased brain, typical findings seen along with aluminum deposits are neurofibrillary tangles (NFTs) and senile plaques (Brun and Dictor 1981, Landsberg et al. 1993, Jellinger and Bancher 1998, Jones et al. 1998, Murayama et al. 1999). The major component of senile plaques is β -amyloid protein, which is aggregated abnormally in aluminum exposure (Kawahara et al. 2001). The principal constituent of NFTs is the paired helical filament (PHF), comprised of tau phosphoprotein (Scott et al. 1993, Li et al. 1998). One of the functions of tau is to stabilise the microtubule network inside the cell (Cleveland et al. 1977, Billingsley and Kincaid 1997). Both in vivo and in vitro, aluminum has been shown to induce hyperphosporylation of tau (Shin et al. 1994, Zatta 1995, Singer et al. 1997). Aluminum binds to hyperphosphorylated tau (PHFtau) proteins, and forms bridges between the phosphate groups of PHFtau, and as a consequence, PHFtau aggregates. In this way PHFtau cannot bind and stabilise microtubules anymore. Interestingly, beside aluminum, iron has been reported to accumulate in neurons with NFTs and induce aggregations of soluble PHFtau (Yamamoto et al. 2002). Iron has to be in the oxidised state (III) to induce the aggregation of PHFtau, just like Al³⁺. Aluminum also enhances the ability of iron to cause ROS formation by β-amyloid (Bondy et al. 1998). Oxidative stress and the lipid peroxidation of membranes caused by this may be one of the causative events in neuronal destruction.

Beside the disruption of the cytoskeletal system, mechanisms underlying aluminum neurotoxicity are likely to involve many common pathways, partly similar with those of mercury. Inhibition of the activities of enzymes, such as choline acetyltransferase (Bilkei-Gorzo 1994), Na⁺, K⁺, Ca²⁺ ATPases (Rao 1992), glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase (Cho and Joshi 1989), and mitochondrial monoamine oxidase (Rao and Rao 1994), as well as increased activities of proteases (Guo-Ross et al. 1998), have been reported in connection with aluminum. Activation of cysteine proteases plays a role in the onset of apoptosis, and thus it is not surprising that aluminum has induced apoptosis in different cell systems (Scott et al. 1993, Li et al. 1998, Savory et al. 1999, Tsubouchi et al. 2001, Ghribi et al. 2002). Suarez-Fernandez et al. (1999) postulated that glial apoptosis may be one of the factors leading to neuronal destruction in neurodegenerative diseases.

Neurotransmitter signalling is yet another major pathway disturbed by aluminum. Glutamate-nitric oxide (NO)-cGMP pathway is one of the targets of aluminum (Canales et al. 2001, Rodella et al. 2001), and it may play an important role in glutamate-associated neurotoxicity. Aluminum activates NMDA channels and the increased Ca²⁺, after binding with calmodulin, activates NO synthase. NO activates guanylyl cyclase and increases cellular cGMP content (Fedele and Raiteri 1999). Several important processes, such as the release of neurotransmitters (Provan and Yokel 1992) and synaptic long-term potentiation (Platt et al. 1995), are inhibited. Contradictory evidence has also

been found. Llansola et al. (1999) postulated that by inhibiting NO synthase aluminum may attenuate glutamate toxicity. However, in long-term exposures the glutamate-NO-cGMP pathway is severely impaired, which may connect aluminum with neurobehavioral deficits and impaired memory formation (Zheng and Liang 1998, Canales et al. 2001).

Aims of the study

In the present study, the neurotoxic effects of mercury and aluminum were assessed in cell cultures. In addition, new *in vitro* models were developed to evaluate the neurotoxic mechanisms.

The aims of the present study were

- 1 to evaluate, with several methods (WST-1, LDH leakage, apoptosis measurements), the basic cellular toxicity caused by mercuric mercury, methylmercury and aluminum in different cell culture models composed of neural cells
- 2 to study mercuric mercury toxicity in connection with glutamate uptake and to characterise the possible regulation pathway involving PKC
- 3 to evaluate the usefulness of GFAP induction as a marker of neurotoxicity in astrocyte cultures
- 4 to establish a novel *in vitro* BBB model constructed of human cells, and to evaluate the BBB-crossing properties of mercurial compounds and aluminum

Materials and methods

Cell cultures

Origin of the cells

Human RPE cell line ARPE-19, human neuroblastoma cell line SH-SY5Y, and human glioblastoma cell line U-373 MG were purchased from American Type Culture Collection, USA. Rat brain capillary endothelial cell line RBE4 was a gift from Dr. Michael Aschner, Winston-Salem, NC, USA, and human RPE cell line D407 was a gift from Dr. Hunt, Columbia, SC, USA. Eyes for setting up pig primary RPE cultures were obtained from a local slaughterhouse. Sprague-Dawley rat pups for setting up primary astrocyte cultures were supplied by the Laboratory Animal Unit of the Tampere University Medical School.

Primary astrocytes (II)

Primary astrocyte cultures were started from the cerebellar tissue of newborn rats (Holopainen et al. 1987). First, the isolated tissue was cleaned of the meninges and capillary structures. The tissue fragments were dissociated by passage through 80 μ m nylon mesh. The resultant cell suspension was plated at the density of 1.6-2.4 x 10⁴ living cells/cm². The isolation and growth medium was Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM) supplemented with 10 % foetal bovine serum (FBS), 2 mM glutamine and 50 μ g/ml of antibiotic gentamycin. The cultures were allowed to grow and mature for two weeks in standard cell culture conditions (5% CO₂, humidified atmosphere, temperature + 37 °C). The cells were verified as GFAP-positive astrocytes by an immunofluorescence staining technique.

Pig RPE cells (III)

RPE cells were isolated from fresh pig eyes obtained from a slaugterhouse (Toimela et al. 1995). The opening of the eyes and the revealing of RPE cell layer were performed aseptically under a dissection microscope. The RPE cells were dissociated with trypsin incubation (trypsin was added into the eyecup). The isolated cells were counted and plated at the density of 5 x 10^4 cells/cm² in

DMEM supplemented with 20 % FBS, 5 mM glutamine, 100 units/ml penicillin, 100 μ g/ml streptomycin, and 250 ng/ml amphotericin B. The cells were cultured in standard cell culture conditions. Once they had settled and spread, the 20 % FBS was replaced with 10 % FBS. Reaching confluency usually took 11-14 days, after which the cells could be subcultured. Passages 2-4 were used in the studies.



Figure 4. *The morphology of primary RPE cells and D407, ARPE-19 and RBE4 cell lines*

Human RPE cell line D407 (I,III)

Human D407 pigment epithelial cells were cultured in a high-glucose DMEM with 3% foetal bovine serum (FBS) in standard cell culture conditions. The cells were split 1:4 just before reaching confluency (usually once a week). Passages 70-79 of the cell line were used.

Human RPE cell line ARPE-19 (IV)

ARPE-19 cells were grown in standard cell culture conditions in 1:1 DMEM/Ham's F12 medium supplemented with 10% FBS, 1% antibioticantimycotic (AB-AM) solution containing 100 units/ml penicillin, 100 μ g/ml streptomycin, 250 ng/ml amphotericin B, and the final concentration of 1.2 g/l of sodium bicarbonate. The cells were split just before reaching confluency. Passages 35-38 were used.

Rat brain endothelial cell line RBE4 (IV)

The RBE4 cell line was grown in 1:1 Alpha Minimum Essential Medium (MEM)/Ham's F10 medium supplemented with a final concentration of 1 ng/ml of basic fibroblast growth factor, 10 % FBS, 1 % AB-AM, 25 mM HEPES and 2 mM L-glutamine. The cells were split just before reaching confluency. Passages 5-7 (after receiving the cell line) were used.

Human SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells (I,IV)

The SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells were grown in standard cell culture conditions in 1:1 MEM/Ham's F-12K medium supplemented with 1 % AB-AM, 10 % FBS, 2 mM L-glutamine and 0.1 mM non-essential amino acids. The cells were always split to low cellular density to prevent favoring epithelial-like morphology. Passages of 31-39 were used.



Figure 5. SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells(left) and U-373 MG glioblastoma cells (right) in culture

Human U-373 MG gliobastoma cells (I,IV)

The U-373 MG gliobastoma cells were cultured in standard cell culture conditions in MEM supplemented with 1 mM sodium pyruvate, 2 mM L-glutamine, 0.1 mM non-essential amino acids, 1 % AB-AM, 1.5g/l sodium bicarbonate, and 10 % FBS. The cells were split just before reaching confluency. Passages 189-201 were used in the studies.

Preparation of metal solutions and exposure (I-IV)

Mercuric chloride was dissolved in distilled water to 20 mM concentration, and aluminum chloride was dissolved to 200 mM concentration. These stock solutions were then sterilised by filtering with 0.2 μ m filter. Methylmercury chloride was dissolved in ethanol at 20 mM concentration. In the exposures, the same amount of the appropriate solvent was added into control cultures as into exposed ones. Special care was taken that the ethanol concentration in the cultures did not exceed 0.1% (v/v). The dilutions were made in the serum-free growth medium of each cell type. As an exception, in studies with BBB model, 1% FBS was used in the exposure medium, and with GFAP determination 10 % FBS in normal growth medium. The final metal concentrations in the exposure varied and depended on the exposure time and the type of experiment. Exposure concentrations for methylmercury and mercuric mercury varied between 0.01 – 100 μ M, and for aluminum 1 μ M – 5 mM. When a recovery period was used, the exposure medium containing the study metals was replaced with a fresh medium with no metals, and the cells were further incubated until measurement.

Mitochondrial enzyme activity (WST-1 measurement) (I,III)

The cells were subcultured in 96 plates for a day before the experiment. Cell density for SH-SY5Y cells was 4 x 10^4 cells/well, for U-373 MG cells 0.6 x 10^4 cells/well, and for D407 RPE cells 1.5 x 10^4 cells/well. 0.1-500 μ M methylmercury, 0.1-500 μ M mercuric mercury and 1-5000 μ M aluminum were added into the wells, and incubation continued for the exposure time (15min, 24 h or 48 h). If cellular recovery was to be assayed, the medium was changed into a fresh one after 24 h exposure, and incubation continued for one more day. Mitochondrial cell viability was assayed by using WST-1 reagent. The WST-1 reagent was added into the wells. The cells were incubated with the reagent to let the enzyme reaction develop. The formazan dye thus formed was measured at the wavelength of 450 nm using Labsystems Multiskan MS microplate reader.

The results of WST-1 studies were used to calculate basic dose-response curves for each metal (when possible).

Apoptosis measurement (activation of caspase 3)(I)

Activated caspase 3 (CPP32) was determined with a fluorescent CaspACE Assay System. SH-SY5Y, U-373 MG and D407 cell cultures at similar densities as in the mitochondrial assays were exposed to 0.1-100 μ M mercuric, methylmercury

and aluminum chloride for 6 h, 1 day and 2 days. After the exposure, the cells were collected by scraping. Cellular contents were lysed and extracted with a hypotonic lysis buffer containing 25 mM HEPES (pH 7.5), 5 mM MgCl₂, 5 mM EDTA, 5 mM dithiothreitol, 2mM phenyl methyl sulfonyl fluoride, 10 μ g/ml pepstatin A, and 10 μ g/ml leupeptin. In the measurement of the activated caspase 3, the CPP32 substrate Ac-DEVD-AMC was added to the wells and incubated for 60 min. To assess the specific contribution of CPP32 enzyme in the reaction, part of the assays were performed in the presence of a selective inhibitor for CPP32 (Ac-DEVD-CHO). The fluorescence was monitored with Labsystems Ascent Fluorometer at the excitation wavelength of 355 nm and at the emission wavelength of 460 nm. The protein contents of the samples were determined with bicinchoninic acid (BCA) assay. The results were normalised and expressed as percent of control activity.

Protein measurement (I,II,III)

The protein content of the samples was determined by a bicinchoninic acid (BCA)-based modification of the Lowry method (BCA Protein Assay, Pierce, USA). Alkaline BCA- Cu^{2+} reagent was applied into wells containing protein samples. After appropriate incubation times (depending on the temperature and protein concentration), the colour formed was measured at 560 nm with Labsystems Multiskan MS microplate reader. Bovine serum albumin was used for calculation of standard curves. The sample dilution was chosen so that the linear area of the resultant regression line was used.

GFAP determination with ELISA (II)

After two weeks in culture, primary astrocytes were exposed to 0.01-10 μ M methylmercury, 0.1-10 μ M mercuric mercury and 10-1000 μ M aluminum chloride, and then incubated for one week before the measurement of GFAP. In part of the exposures a four-day exposure was followed by a three-day recovery period. While stopping the exposure, the cells were treated with hot sodium dodecyl sulfate. GFAP was measured using a modified sandwich ELISA method (O'Callaghan 1991b). First, microtiter plates were coated with a polyclonal rabbit anti-GFAP. Unbound sites of wells were blocked with 1 % non-fat dry milk. Study samples were diluted and incubated in the wells for an hour. Next, a monoclonal mouse antibody was bound to the GFAP captured by the first antibody, and an enzyme-linked anti-mouse antibody was bound to the monoclonal antibody in the next step. After thorough washing, *p*-nitrophenylphosphate substrate was added, and the reaction was stopped 10 minutes later. The result was read at 405 nm using a Labsystems Multiskan ®

MCC/340 microplate reader device. For standard curve, pure GFAP samples were prepared at dilutions between $0.5 - 10 \text{ ng GFAP}/100 \text{ }\mu\text{l.}$

LDH leakage (II)

The LDH results were collected from primary astrocyte cultures after one-week exposure to mercuric mercury, methylmercury and aluminum. In half of the experiments, this week included a recovery period. The recovery period was started after four days of exposure by changing the medium to a fresh one containing no study metals. The incubation still continued for three more days and was stopped at the same time as the continuous exposures.

Lactate dehydrogenase enzyme activity was measured from the cell growth medium of primary astrocytes in GFAP determination after exposure to mercuric mercury, methylmercury and aluminum. In the reaction (*pyruvate* + $NADH+H^+ \Leftrightarrow L\text{-lactate} + NAD^+$), NADH + H⁺ coenzyme was first preincubated with the sample. The reaction was started by adding the substrate pyruvate. The enzyme reaction was followed at 340 nm for 3 minutes, and the change in the enzyme activity per minute was calculated.

GFAP Immunocytochemistry (II)

The astrocytes were grown on plastic chamber coverslips for two weeks. The cells were exposed to 1 μ M mercuric mercury for four days with a three-day recovery period. For staining, the cells were fixed in 4 % paraformaldehyde and in freezing acetone, and dried in air. The cultures were incubated with a dilution of monoclonal mouse GFAP antibody in PBS containing 1 % bovine serum albumin and 0.15 % Triton X-100. Anti-mouse IgG conjugated with fluorescein isothiocyanate was applied to the cell layer. The coverslips were mounted with 1:1 glycerol-PBS with an anti-bleaching agent.

Glutamate uptake (III)

Pig primary RPE cells were let to grow close to confluency before the glutamate uptake test. The test was performed in Krebs-Ringer-Hepes (KRH) buffer. The test compounds, 0.1-100 μ M HgCl₂, 200 μ M SC10, 100 μ M chelerythrine chloride, 1.5 μ M manoalide, 10 μ M lavendustin A, 30 μ M AP7, and 1770 U/ml heparin were incubated for 10 min before radioactive [³H]-glutamate solution was added, and the incubation was stopped after further 10 min with ice-cold KRH. The cells were then dried and broken with 0.4 N NaOH. The radioactivity

inside the cells was counted by using LKB Wallac liquid scintillation counter, and the results were calculated against the protein content of the cells (expressed as specific activity).

Intracellular calcium determination (III)

D407 RPE cells were subcultured at 2 x 10^5 cells/96-well and allowed to grow for one day. For the measurement of intracellular Ca²⁺, the cells were loaded for 1 hour with Fluo-3 AM under red light. After loading, the cells were left in dark for 30 minutes to metabolise the dye to fluorescent membrane-inpermeant free acid. The baseline fluorescence was measured before starting the measurements. 1-1000 µM concentrations of mercuric chloride were added into the wells with a built-in dispenser, and the signal was measured immediately. The reaction was monitored for further 3 min. Maximum signal (F_{max}) was obtained by adding the ionophore NP40 to the wells, and minimum signal (F_{min}) was obtained by adding the calcium chelator EGTA to the wells. The baseline and peak [Ca²⁺]_i were calculated according to the formula: Ca²⁺(nM) = (Δ F-F_{min}/F_{max}- Δ F)K_d; K_d= 390 nM for fluo-3. Labsystems Ascent Fluorometer at excitation wavelength 485 nm and at emission wavelength 538 nm was used for the measurements.

Construction of barrier model (IV)

Transparent membrane filters were coated with rat-tail collagen on both sides. The ARPE-19 or RBE4 cells were plated on the filters at the densities of $3.5-4 \times 10^5$ cells/filter and the cultures were placed to grow in a standard cell culture incubator. In the model with glial cells, 2×10^4 glial U-373 MG cells were attached on the opposite side of the filter. The culturing continued with cells on both sides of the membrane filter. The development of confluency was microscopically observed and confirmed by the measurement of electrical resistance. In the resistance measurement, Ag/AgCl electrodes (Millicell-ERS) were first sterilised with ethanol and then equilibrated with the cell growth medium. For the measurement, the electrodes were placed so that one electrode was inside the filter cup and the other in the outside liquid. For calculating the results in Ω cm², the resultant value was multiplied by the membrane area after subtracting the blank values.



Figure 6. Construction of the BBB model

The target cells, SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells, were plated onto the bottom of culture plates at the density of 10 x 10^4 cells/cm². When the cell layer on the filters was confluent, the filter was placed on top of the SH-SY5Y cells. The medium was changed into one with low serum-content (1%), and the cultures were left to adapt for one day before the exposure to test chemicals, 0.1-100 μ M methylmercury and mercuric mercury, and 1-1000 μ M aluminum. Into the exposure medium, a fluorescent tracer was added along with the test metals. The leaking fluorecence was measured from the bottom well after 24 h with Thermo Labsystems Fluoroskan Ascent fluorometer at excitation wavelength of 485 nm and emission wavelength of 538 nm.

Total ATP determination (IV)

Total ATP was measured from all the cell layers of the *in vitro* barrier models to evaluate the amount of living cells. The initial procedure was different for each layer, but the measurement of the total ATP was performed in the same way. The filter cups containing ARPE-19 cells or RBE4 cells were moved to unused wells and handled separately. In the glial coculture models, the glial cells were first detached from the filter with trypsin treatment, and then treated separately.

To stop cellular activity before the measurement of the total ATP, ice-cold TCA was added and the plates were put into a -75°C freezer. The freezing/thawing was repeated three times to release all ATP from the cells. For ATP measurement, a specimen of the thawed cell suspension was moved to a black microtiter plate, and luciferase reagent in appropriate buffer was added into all wells. Luminescence indicating the amount of ATP in the specimen was

measured with Thermo Labsystems Luminoskan Ascent luminometer with the integration time of 1000 ms.

Photographing (I)

Microscopic photographs were taken from neuroblastoma (SH-SY5Y), glioblastoma (U-373 MG), and SH-SY5Y/U-373 MG cocultures after 24-hour exposure to selected concentrations of methylmercury, mercuric mercury and aluminum. SH-SY5Y, U-373 MG cells, as well as cocultures of SH-SY5Y and U-373 MG cells were subcultured to 8.8 cm² dishes. The plating density for SH-SY5Y cells was 1 x 10⁵ cells/cm² and that of U-373 MG cells 1.57 x 10⁴ cells /cm², respectively. The density of both cells was halved for cocultures. After one day in culture, the cells were exposed to a fresh medium containing HgCl₂ (1 and 15 μ M), CH₃HgCl (0.1 and 1 μ M) and AlCl₃ (1 μ M and 1 mM). Photographs were taken after 24 h incubation with inverted Olympus CK40 phase contrast microscope using Olympus DP10 digital camera and 200 x magnification.

Data analysis and calculations (I-IV)

Each biochemical experiment was repeated three independent times with 3-6 parallel samples at each concentration level. The results were collected and means and standard error of mean (SEM) of each sample were calculated with Microsoft Excel 97 or 2000 software. The statistical significances of the differences between controls and exposed cultures were calculated with Student's unpaired *t*-test or with ANOVA using Tukey's multiple comparison post test. The statistical analysis software used was GraphPad Prism 3.0.

EC₅₀ values were calculated with GraphPad Prism 3.0 with four-parameter logistic equation:

Y=Bottom + (Top-Bottom)/[1+10^((logEC50-X)*HillSlope)]

X = the logarithm of concentration

Y =the response

Y starts at the bottom and goes to top with a sigmoidal shape Hillslope = the slope factor describes the steepness of a curve

Results

Cytotoxicity and apoptosis after exposure to mercury and aluminum

Mitochondrial WST-1 activity

The results with WST-1 showed a clear dose response after exposure to mercurial compounds in all the cell lines studied (SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma, U373 MG glioblastoma, D407 RPE). The toxicity also depended on the exposure time so that shorter times were less cytotoxic. The EC_{50} values suggested that 48 h exposure to methylmercury was the most toxic to neuroblastoma cells, with an EC_{50} value near to 0.8 μ M. Glioblastoma cells could resist methylmercury and mercuric mercury toxicity up to markedly higher concentrations (48 h EC₅₀ values around 7.5 and 14.0 µM, respectively). D407 cells were an exception in the sense that both mercurial species were equally toxic in 24 h exposures (EC_{50}) $\sim 10 \mu$ M), but in 48 h exposure methylmercury was markedly more toxic. The D407 cells were more sensitive than glial cells to methylmercury (48 h EC_{50} 7.5 μ M for glia, and 2.2 μ M for D407). A notable result was that methylmercuryinduced changes were irreversible in all cells. The mercuric mercury effect was reversible; the decrease in EC_{50} stopped and some recovery of the enzyme activity/cell growth was evident. At low mercury concentrations there often was an increase in the enzyme activity before the decrease started. Especially methylmercury could activate the cells in both 15 min and 24 h exposures. With longer exposures the activation vanished.

Aluminum behaved in a different way, and no dose response curves with EC_{50} values could be calculated. There was a clear activation of mitochondrial enzyme activity, especially in U-373 MG glioblastoma and D407 pigment epithelial cells. The activation already started after 15 min exposure in these cells. The main difference was that the activity started at lower concentrations in D407 cells (1 μ M) than in U-373 MG cells (1 mM). The activity was still abnormally high in 24 h exposure, after which it started to approach normal levels, most slowly in glial cells. In 48 h exposures there was no activation seen. On the contrary, there was a significant decrease in the activity at high concentrations.

LDH leakage

The activity of LDH enzyme was measured from the growth media of primary astrocyte cultures after exposure to 0.01- 10 μ M methylmercury, 0.1-10 μ M mercuric mercury and 10–1000 μ M aluminum. LDH released from the cells indicates cell membrane damage or other cytotoxic injury influencing the integrity of cell membranes, also necrotic cell death. The results showed marked concentration-dependent release of LDH after one-week exposure. There was a clear difference between the two mercurial species, methylmercury showing more damage. Most striking was that the cells were not able to resist the methylmercury-induced leakage even when they were allowed to recover, which indicates permanent damage in the early days of the exposure. In 0.1-1 μ M mercuric chloride exposure, the recovery period lessened the leakage, but at 10 μ M concentration the leakage was higher in spite of the recovery. Aluminum was a totally different case. The recovery enhanced the LDH leakage a great deal. When present, aluminum did not induce high leakage up to 100 μ M

Apoptosis

The activity of caspase 3 enzyme was studied in human neuroblastoma (SH-SY5Y), human glioblastoma (U-373 MG) and human RPE (D407) cell lines as a marker of apoptosis. Methylmercury, mercuric mercury and aluminum all affected the activity of caspase 3, but differently in both different cells, concentrations and exposure times.

In neuroblastoma cells, the apoptosis was evident at 0.1-1 μ M concentrations of mercuric chloride, but not at higher concentrations. 0.1 μ M methylmercury showed some apoptotic response after 24 h, but higher concentrations failed to yield any significant activation. Aluminum was totally inactive in neuroblastoma cells.

Glioblastoma cells were turned to go to apoptosis by all three metals, but with different time courses. The effect of 1 μ M aluminum started after 6 h and was at its peak after 24 h. Higher aluminum concentrations were not as effective, although there was increased activity at 100 μ M concentration. Also 1 μ M mercuric mercury and 10 μ M methylmercury seemed to induce the enzyme activity, both after 24 h incubation.

In D407 pigment epithelial cell line, both mercurial species were efficient apoptosis inducers; 1 μ M (24 h) mercuric chloride induced the highest activity. Aluminum could induce apoptosis more slowly, and the activation was most prominent at 100 μ M concentration in day two.

Beside activation, also inactivation of the caspase 3 enzyme was seen in the exposures. The phenomenon was most clear in 48 h exposures and happened with all study metals. D407 cells were most prone to great variations in caspase 3
activity; e.g. 10 μ M mercuric mercury first induced profound activation after 24 h exposure, then the activity collapsed in 48 h exposure.

GFAP as a marker for neurotoxicity

The amount of GFAP was analysed with ELISA method in rat primary astrocyte cultures after one-week exposure to methylmercury, mercuric mercury and aluminum. Before the exposure, the presence of GFAP-positive astrocytes was verified with immunocytochemistry. The experiments were set up so that some of the cultures were allowed to recover (cells were cultured without the toxin).

The two experimental setups gave clearly different results. The induction of GFAP synthesis was evident with all study metals, but clearly only when there was a recovery time. In the 10 μ M concentration of both mercury species, the GAFP level returned to control levels. This indicates that there was already irrecoverable damage in protein synthesis after the four-day exposure time at this concentration. Similarly, if the toxic agents were present for the whole time, the synthesis of new GFAP was not marked. The amount of GFAP naturally increases when the cells proliferate. To reveal the relative portion of GFAP in the cells, the calculations of GFAP were performed against the whole protein content of the cells.

Glutamate uptake and intracellular calcium after mercury exposure

Acute exposure of mercuric chloride reduced glutamate uptake dose-dependently in the pig primary RPE cell line. At 10 µM concentration the uptake was at its lowest. The effect was specific and not caused by cytotoxicity, since at the same concentration of HgCl₂, the cellular viability was still over 90 %. Glutamate uptake was investigated in the presence of the mediators and inhibitors of PKClinked pathways. The direct activator (SC10) and the inhibitor (chelerythrine chloride) of PKC showed a clear effect on the uptake. The PKC activator could even overcome most of the 10 µM mercuric effect. The PKC inhibitor only reduced the uptake to 75% of control. The inhibitors of phospholipase A_2/C , tyrosine kinase, and inositol triphosphate (IP3) receptor, failed to give any major response to the uptake. The competitive antagonist (AP7) of the ionotrophic NMDA receptor did not show any effects on the glutamate uptake. The level of intracellular calcium increased dose-dependently after mercuric mercury exposure in D407 RPE cells. The increase came mostly from outside of the cell, since in calcium-free buffer the increase was not so prominent. However, at 1 µM concentration there was a statistically significant rise also in calcium-free buffer. This indicates calcium release from intracellular pools. At higher concentrations the intracellular release was diminished. Heparin sulfate, supposed to inhibit Ca^{2+} release from intracellular pools, was able to inhibit gluamate uptake slightly, but the effect may have been overcome by the simultaneous larger influx of calcium from outside pools.

In vitro BBB models

Mercury and aluminum toxicities were investigated in three different BBB models. The toxic response was evaluated with the measurement of the total ATP level of the cells. This measurement was performed from all cell layers, although the actual target cells were neuroblastoma (SH-SY5Y) cells. A model with rat capillary endothelial (RBE4) cells was considered as a reference model. The models with human ARPE-19 cells were constructed with or without the presence of glial (glioblastoma U-373 MG) cells. For testing the integrity of the barrier, the leakage of a fluorescent marker and transepithelial resistance were also measured.

The electrical resistance measurements yielded dubious results and did not seem to be reliable in evaluating the barrier integrity. Therefore, visual inspection and fluorescein leakage were paramount in assuring the barrier quality. The fluorescent marker leakage measurements showed that glial cells help ARPE-19 cells to form a tighter cell layer, and when the RBE4 and ARPE-19 barriers were compared, the ARPE-19 barrier seemed to be more resistent to mercury and aluminum-induced loss of barrier integrity.

The results with total ATP meaurements showed that glial cells induced the growth of SH-SY5Y cells as well. RBE4 and ARPE-19 barrier models with glial cells gave quite similar results, when the effect of the different ATP levels of the cells was taken into account. I was most interesting was that methylmercury could go through the barrier before causing any major cytotoxicity in the barrier cell layers and that, apparently, also aluminum could go through the ARPE-19 cells (slight activation seen in SH-SY5Y cells). Inorganic mercury seemed to be retained in the barrier cell layer, and toxicity in the target cells only followed at high concentrations.

Morphology of cells in culture

Methylmercury, mercuric mercury and aluminum induced different morphological changes that were concentration-dependent. Most striking was the formation of fibrillary structures in glioblastoma cultures. After 1 μ M aluminum exposure, the fibrilles were more oriented than after 0,1 μ M methylmercury exposure. 1 μ M methylmercury seemed to induce apoptosis-like membrane blebbings and cell shrinkage. 15 μ M concentration of mercuric mercury incuded clear swelling in glioblastoma cells. Photographs of GFAP-stained primary astrocytes exposed with 1 μ M mercuric mercury also showed heavy fibrillary structure formation.

Discussion

In this thesis, mercuric mercury, methylmercury and aluminum were studied in different neural cell culture models. The aim was to assess their toxic potential and the mechanisms that could mediate the effects leading to neurotoxicity.

A special focus was set on methodological aspects. Novel *in vitro* models for studying the neurotoxicity of the study metals were established: an *in vitro* BBB model and an *in vitro* GFAP induction model.

Cell viability

Mitochondrial viability

The cytotoxicity results obtained with WST-1 assay were reviewed in connection with related experiments, e.g. in studies on apoptosis, LDH leakage, and morphological changes. The mitochondrial dehydrogenases that WST-1 measures are only active in living cells. Therefore, the WST-1 test method has commonly been used for the evaluation of the amount of living cells. However, the WST-1 test is based on a specific metabolic process, and toxins that disturb mitochondrial integrity influence the results. In short exposures, the results reflected mitochondrial activity and not so much a change in the amount of cells. In the longer exposures, there is the possibility that some cells divide and some die in the same culture. The cytotoxicity seen in longer cultures may also come from the inhibition of growth, not from actual cell deaths. Data of unexposed control cultures and knowledge of the characteristics of cells were invaluable in evaluating the results.

The mitochondrial aspect is interesting, since many toxins, including mercury and aluminum, accumulate inside the mitochondria (Chavez et al. 1989, Bondy and McKee 1991, Levesque et al. 1992, InSug et al. 1997, Shenker et al. 1999, Belletti et al. 2002, Araragi et al. 2003). The negative transmembrane potential of the inner mitochondrial membrane tends to draw small cationic metals towards it. Succinate dehydrogenases that the WST-1 test measures are localised in the mitochondrial inner membrane and are tightly coupled to the electron transport in the ubiquinone-cytochrome b site of the respiratory chain. This site of mitochondrial membrane has been shown to be the target of Hg^{2+} and methylmercury action in the studies of Lund et al. (1991) and Sone et al. (1977). Succinate dehydrogenases may also be connected with aluminum toxicity. These enzymes exhibit iron-sulfur centers that can undergo Fe(II)-Fe(III) valence changes. Iron and aluminum are functionally alike, and aluminum has been shown to enhance the activity of iron-involving processes (Bondy et al. 1998, Atamna et al. 2002). Metals that can cycle in different valence states are especially deletoriuos, because they can start redox cycling and cause oxidative damage in the mitochondria (Campbell et al. 1999).

The interaction of aluminum and mercury with the mitochondrial enzymes may explain the puzzling results found in the WST-1 assay (also seen in Publication III). Sometimes, a clear and statistically significant activation was found. The activation was already evident after a short exposure time (15 min), which suggests that the cause was really the activation of enzymes and not cellular proliferation. The significance of the activation is obscure. Sone et al. (1977) claimed that mitochondrial succinate dehydrogenase resisted well the inhibitory effect of methylmercury. However, mercury has been shown to induce the transcription and activity of other enzymes, such as heme oxygenase-1 (HO-1) (Brawer et al. 1998, Kaliman et al. 2001). At the same time mercury triggers the uptake of iron into mitochondria (Brawer et al. 1998). Interestingly, also aluminum is connected to iron-involving processes and to HO-1 induction (Chmielnicka et al. 1994, Fulton and Jeffery 1994). The increase in the enzyme activities may be a protective effort against oxidative stress. Whether the mitochondrial activation seen in this study leads to increasing ATP production is not clear, since the total ATP level of the neuroblastoma cells increased with aluminum exposure (seen in the barrier model in Publication IV), but no significant mitochondrial activation was seen in these cells. However, the barrier model consisted of several cell types, whose interaction may play a role in the result.

Of the EC_{50} values obtained in this study, methylmercury was the most toxic, followed by mercuric mercury and aluminum. This was in agreement with the result of lactate dehydrogenase leakage in Publication II and with the results of other groups (Ng and Liu 1990, Costa et al. 1991, Voccia et al. 1994, Bohets et al. 1995, Kehe et al. 2001). The individual cell lines behaved in different ways, as could be expected from their different nature. In general, the neuroblastoma cell line was the most susceptible to methylmercury toxicity. Miura et al. (1994) postulated that neuronal cell lines are more susceptible to methylmercury toxicity than nonneuronal cell lines because they contain lower glutathione levels. The RPE cell line was an exception in that the toxicity was about the same for methylmercury and mercury in short exposures. One of the functions of RPE cells is to collect and accumulate toxic ions to protect the neural retina. The RPE cells have to tolerate high concentration levels of toxins that accumulate over time. The melanin pigment of RPE cells binds foreign compounds (Schraermeyer et al. 1999, Eves et al. 1999). RPE forms an outer blood-retinal barrier and functions in the same way as the BBB elsewhere in the brain (this ability of RPE cells was utilised in the development of the *in vitro* BBB).

In the brain, glial cells collect methylmercury and protect neurones (Aschner 1996). Methylmercury can be demethylated to mercuric mercury in the glia. An important finding was that neuroblastoma cells were not able to recover after methylmercury exposure. This implies that methylmercury, the form of mercury that usually reaches the brain, may be toxic to neuronal cells in a way that is irreversible.

The leakage of LDH

Leakage of the intracellular enzyme LDH from primary astrocytes was measured as a general indicator of cell damage in connection to the GFAP studies. LDH is released to the outside of cells when a toxic agent destroys membrane integrity. This can happen after severe cellular injury (necrosis) or earlier after membrane damage. When LDH activity was determined from cell growth medium, some of the toxic agent was present in the enzyme reaction. Mercury is known to inhibit the activity of enzymes. The concentration of mercury was diluted in the LDH measurement, but at high concentrations the result may be somewhat attenuated.

Primary astrocytes could keep their membrane integrity relatively well in low-level exposures. It may reflect the task of glial cells to sequester toxic metals. The astrocytes resisted mercuric chloride toxicity especially well. For glial cells it is advantageous to be able to tolerate mercuric mercury, since they metabolises methylmercury to mercuric mercury and store it inside them (Hansen et al. 1991, Pedersen et al. 1999). The results were in agreement with the findings of Publication I, where U-373 MG glioblastoma cells tolerated mercuric mercury much better than methylmercury. Also, methylmercury induced an LDH leakage that was even higher after the recovery time, which suggests irreversible damage, like in the WST-1 test. The effect of aluminum was also interesting. Even though these concentrations of aluminum are not supposed to be highly cytotoxic, significant increase of LDH activity was found, which indicates severe membrane damage. Similarly, in the studies of Suarez-Fernandez et al. (1999), aluminum needed longer exposure times to be effective.

Apoptosis

Apoptosis is a mechanism of cell death that calls for active participation of the dying cell (Wadewitz and Lockshin 1988, Bär 1996). Protein synthesis and sequential enzyme activity of several enzymes, such as cysteine-aspartate proteases, caspases is needed (Cohen 1997, Zhivotovsky et al. 1999). That is why the cells cannot be damaged to the utmost to go to apoptosis. The concentration of the toxin is important, as the same toxin can cause apoptosis at lower concentrations, and necrosis, i.e. uncontrolled cell death, at higher concentrations. Mercury acts just like that. The mechanism by which mercury may work in apoptosis is obscure, since mercury is a known inhibitor of enzyme

activity. It has a high affinity to the sulfhydryl groups of enzymes and proteins, which inhibits enzyme activity (Ozaki et al. 1993, Brawer et al. 1998). Direct enzyme inhibition may explain the results obtained in this study, since no clear dose-response (in that high concentrations induce more apoptosis) with either of the mercurial compounds was found. Part of the obvious cytotoxicity according to the WST-1 test may still originate from apoptosis, but because of the enzyme inhibition the result may be underestimated. The exact ratio of apoptosis and necrosis in the cell deaths cannot be concluded from the results. A test that measures a different parameter, e.g. the formation of DNA ladders, would be useful in determining the amount of apoptotic cells, but if caspases, the key executioners of apoptosis, are inhibited, the reaction cascade will not necessarily go to the end.

A probable cellular mechanism of apoptosis after mercury exposure starts from mitochondrial dysfunction (Nath et al. 1996, InSug et al. 1997, Matsuoka et al. 1997, Shenker et al. 1999, Castoldi et al. 2000, Makani et al. 2002, Belletti et al. 2002, Issa et al. 2003). Mitochondrial permeability transition has been reported in connection with mercury intoxications (Levesque et al. 1992, Shenker et al. 2000, Araragi et al. 2003). The interference of the mitochondrial transmembrane potential $\Delta \psi_m$ leads to cytochrome C release into the cytoplasm and thus causes the onset of apoptosis (Kluck et al. 1997, Ott et al. 2002, Lemasters et al. 2002, Wigdal et al. 2002, Chandra et al. 2002). The key factors in the process are the concentration and duration of the exposure. With longer exposure times, the interaction of mercury with proteins leads to protein synthesis inhibition, cell cycle arrest and cessation of cellular growth, and apoptosis is then no more the main death process (Zucker et al. 1990, Ponce et al. 1994). Also in this study, with longer exposures (48 h) and high concentrations, the decreased activity of caspase 3 enzyme may suggest that protein synthesis (e.g. production of caspases) had ceased.

In the brain, the induction of apoptosis depends on the interaction of glial cells and neuronal cells, e.g. the efficacy of glial cells in sequestering methylmercury. Glial cells act as mediators of toxicity, even though the actual targets are the neurons (Young 1992, Ohgoh et al. 2000). If glial cells die of apoptosis, buffering against toxic agents and support for neurons disappear. At the same time, the toxic ions that glial cells have accumulated are released into the environment. The consequence is that neurons are even more affected. The resistance of glial cells against apoptosis would be beneficial in preventing the propagation of neuronal destruction. In our apoptosis studies, glial cells did not go easily to apoptosis in mercury exposure. The highly cytotoxic 10 µM concentration of methylmercury was able to induce a statistically significant increase in the caspase 3 activity. Also in the WST-1 test, glial cells tolerated methylmercury quite well. Similarly, RPE cells buffer the toxicity of metals and act as a protecting barrier. The toxicity of mercury in the brain and retina is dependent on its ability to cross the BBB. Therefore, the integrity of the barrier is of great importance. Unfortunately, already 1 µM concentrations of both

mercurial species induced apoptosis in D407 cells. Any further conclusions are difficult to draw, because the results were highly varying.

In the neuroblastoma cells, methylmercury was not as great an inducer of apoptosis as mercuric mercury. However, the WST-1 test showed that neuroblastoma cells were extremely sensitive to methylmercury. Because no marked caspase 3 activity was seen, the death mechanism was likely to be non-apoptotic. The caspase 3 activity seen at low $(0.1 \ \mu M)$ methylmercury concentration was interesting, since, at the same concentration, increased mitochondrial activity was seen in the WST-1 test. However, evidence for the suggestion that mitochondrial activation might predict the onset of apoptosis was not convincing.

Aluminum did not induce cell deaths in the WST-1 test, so it was not expected to induce much apoptosis either. In the WST-1 test, 1 μ M aluminum concentration suggested toxicity in glial and D407 cells, and a significant induction of apoptosis at this same concentration was found, especially in glial cells. Also higher aluminum concentrations were effective. Glial cells seemed to be most prone to go to apoptosis in aluminum exposure. Apoptosis and aluminum have been connected in many earlier studies (Guo and Liang 2001, Savory et al. 2001, Ghribi et al. 2002), and there are suggestions that glial cells mediate neuronal degeneration by going to apoptosis (Young 1992, Suarez-Fernandez et al. 1999, Ohgoh et al. 2000).

GFAP as a marker for neurotoxicity

GFAP is the main subunit of the intermediate filaments of astrocytes (Eng 1988). When the brain encounters destructive damage, glial cells are activated and start to proliferate and fill the empty spaces (differentiated neurons are not able to do so). As GFAP is the main constituent of the glial microtubular structures, its amount in the brain naturally increases after reactive glial response (O'Callaghan 1991a, Eng and Ghirnikar 1994, O'Callaghan et al. 1995), but GFAP concentration inside the cells increases as well (O'Callaghan 1991a). This fact was utilised in developing a new in vitro GFAP induction model (Publication II), where the amount of GFAP was evaluated in astrocyte cultures after exposure to mercury compounds and aluminum. Primary astrocytes used in the study need time to mature, and immunoreactive GFAP can be seen after two-week culture. The exposure time was extended to one week to allow a *de novo* protein synthesis for GFAP to take place. Furthermore, the study was arranged so that in part of the study the toxic substance was removed after 4 days. This proved to be essential for the formation of GFAP. If the exposure continued for one week without withdrawal of the metal, no profound induction of GFAP synthesis was seen. This suggests that the presence of both aluminum and mercury may interfere with protein synthesis. Interestingly, both mercury species as well as aluminum could induce GFAP formation. Typically of primary cultures, the

variance was high between independent experiments (the newly started cultures always differ from each other). At 1 μ M mercuric mercury concentration the induction was statistically significant. Photographs taken at this concentration also revealed a significant increase in GFAP immunoreactivity. Extensive formation of fibrillary structures was seen, as in the photographs of Publication I. This leads to the conclusion that fibrillary structures also appear after mercury exposure, and that glial cells are reactive in this sense. The postulation that GFAP induction is a sensitive marker for toxicity was shown to be true also *in vitro*. However, it is not clear how specific the effect is, since the study metals possibly influence microtubules anyway.

Possible mechanisms of mercury neurotoxicity

Glutamate is the major excitatory neurotransmitter of the brain and the retina. It is essential that the extracellular glutamate concentration is precisely regulated. Glutamate transporters keep the glutamate concentration at a desired level by taking up the excess glutamate (Olney 1982, Choi 1992, Savolainen et al. 1995). Glutamate transport has been studied extensively in the glial cells (Rothstein et al. 1994, Kondo et al. 1995, Swanson et al. 1997, Sonnewald et al. 1997, Ye and Sontheimer 1998). Other cell types also take part in the glutamate uptake. In the retina, RPE cells exhibit glutamate transporters (Miyamoto and Del Monte 1994, Mäenpää et al. 2004).

Mercuric mercury was shown to be a very efficient inhibitor of glutamate uptake in RPE cells. Similar effects have been reported earlier in glial cells (Brookes 1992, Kim and Choi 1995, Nagaraja and Brookes 1996, Aschner et al. 2000). The exact mechanism is not known, but it may again reflect the ability of mercury to bind thiol groups of glutamate transporters (Killinger et al. 1995). Glutamate regulates its own concentration by a mechanism that may involve metabotrophic glutamate receptors (Gegelashvili et al. 1996), (Figure 7). Metabotrophic glutamate receptors are functionally coupled with PKC, which can phosphorylate glutamate transporters directly (Casado et al. 1993). The present study gave support to the role of metabotrophic glutamate receptors in regulating the glutamate uptake in RPE cells. The evaluation of the interaction of PKC-connected intermediates revealed that PKC was involved in the regulation of glutamate uptake. By inducing PKC with its activator SC10, the glutamate uptake was mostly restored even in the presence of mercuric mercury. However, the results imply that PKC is not the only regulator of glutamate uptake, since the PKC inhibitor could not hinder glutamate uptake totally. On the other hand, mediators acting on the phopshoinositide pathway, e.g. inhibitors of PLC/A₂, IP3 receptor and tyrosine kinase, had no effect. Similarly, no effects were found with the NMDA receptor antagonist AP7, which suggests that NMDA receptors do not play a major role there. Nevertheless, RPE cells have been shown to contain NMDA receptors (Lopez-Colome et al. 1994, Fragoso and Lopez-Colome 1999).

One of the functions of the NMDA receptor is to transport Ca^{2+} into the cells (Figure 7).



Figure 7. Signaling pathways that affect glutamate uptake. PIP2= phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate, DAG=diacylglycerol, IP3=inositol triphosphate

Intracellular calcium measurements showed that mercuric mercury could increase the calcium level inside the cells. This may be a major mechanism behind the mercury-caused toxicity, because of the importance of calcium as a second messenger and activator of various cellular processes. The elevation of calcium concentration was due to influx of extracellular Ca²⁺, since no marked elevation was found in a calcium-free buffer. Nevertheless, at low concentrations intracellular calcium stores may also have played a role. Stout et al. (1998) suggested that mitochondrial calcium uptake is involved in the regulation of glutamate toxicity. The effect of mercury on the activation of calcium channels is controversial (Blazka and Shaikh 1991, Badou et al. 1997). In the study of Yallapragada (1996), both mercuric mercury and methylmercury inhibited calcium pumps.

Development of human cell BBB model

The significance of *in vitro* BBB models is a result of the need for testing the vast amount of new chemicals and drugs in industry (and eventually in the environment). Human neurotoxicity evaluation is especially difficult, since *in vivo* testing cannot be extensive, at least with the most toxic agents. That is why an *in vitro* BBB model built up with human cells is especially valuable for basic neurotoxicity testing. This was the basis for developing a BBB model of our own. There are no human brain endothelial cell lines commercially available. ARPE-19 cells used in this study are of human origin and have properties that suggest they are able to form a tight layer of cells in culture (Dunn et al. 1998).

Also their functional properties may be suitable for the BBB model, since RPE forms a natural blood-retinal barrier in the retina (Dunn et al. 1996).

Transparent PTFE membrane filters were chosen as a substratum for the barrier cells, to enable visual inspection of the cells. As for barrier cells, ARPE-19 cells were compared with rat brain endothelial cells (RBE4), (Regina et al. 1998). The function of glial cells was to induce the formation of a tighter ARPE-19 layer, which was confirmed with the fluorescence leakage studies. The glial cells were cultured on the opposite side of the membrane filters. This fact caused some technical difficulties in the implementation of the studies and also necessitated the use of coating material on both sides of the filter. The greatest concern was how to ensure the integrity of the barrier layer, since transmembrane resistance results were very varying and did not seem reliable. Visual inspection of the cell layer in parallel with fluorescence leakage was utilised.

The cytotoxicity parameter measured from all cell layers was the total ATP content of the cells. The amount of ATP in various cell types is constant in normal conditions and thus reflects the cell amount (Lundin et al. 1986). The total ATP measurement usually gives results that are well comparable to WST-1 test. Under certain conditions, where ATP is depleted or the synthesis of new ATP is inhibited, the ATP measurement shows toxic metabolic response.

ARPE-19 cells proved to be as good a cell type for the barrier as RBE4 cells. The toxicity results gained with mercury compounds and aluminum were in good agreement with the other findings in this thesis, altough direct comparison of the effective concentrations is hard due to differences in exposure systems. Methylmercury could easily cross the barrier and exert its effects on target cells before cytotoxicity was seen in the barrier. The barrier cells also seemed to retain mercuric mercury, and the toxicity in the target cells was only apparent at high concentrations, even when the barrier cells already seemed to suffer from the mercury effects and their level of total ATP was coming down. Aluminum, on the other hand, could not induce cytotoxicity in the barrier cell layer, but activation of target cells was seen. This suggests that aluminum can somehow cross the barrier. A possible mechanism is the transferrin receptor-mediated endocytosis using clathrin-coated transport vesicles, a mechanism shown to be active in ARPE-19 cells (Tugizov et al. 1999). Aluminum is avidly bound to transferrin, and in this experimental setup some serum (and the transferrin therein) was present in the culture medium. Intrestingly, increased levels of ATP were seen at low concentrations of mercuric mercury and methylmercury in RBE4 barrier model. It suggests that the mitochondrial activation seen in WST-1 studies may also lead to increased ATP production.

The ARPE-19 cells appeared to be promising candidates for an *in vitro* BBB model. For further cytotoxicity studies, some technical improvements can be suggested. There are membrane insert materials that do not require coating (coating leads to decreased permeability of the filter). When glial cells are on the opposite side of the filter, the system is not easy to handle. The response could be measured from barrier cell layer containing glia on top of the cells, since

separate glial cells did not give any additional value to the results. Further characterisation of the features of ARPE-19 cells is also needed, e.g. what kinds of intercellular junctions and transport mechanisms the cells exhibit.

Methodological considerations

The type of cells and *in vitro* exposure parameters have a great impact on the results. Throughout the study, several cell types were used (neuronal, glial, RPE and endothelial), representing functionally different brain cells. Primary cells usually exhibit characteristics that are close to their in vivo counterparts. That is why primary astrocytes and RPE cells were used in GFAP induction and glutamate uptake studies. In cytotoxicity studies, on the other hand, cell lines are more manageable. The basic methods for measuring cytotoxicity are based on general parameters that are valid for all cells (e.g. total ATP, mitochondrial activity). The setting-up of primary cultures always produces a mixed cell culture, whose properties may vary from one isolation time to the next. Cell line properties remain relatively similar, if passage numbers are close to each other. However, one specific characteristic of transformed cell line cells had to be taken into account: they usually do not have contact inhibition and divide continuously in culture. Therefore controlling the cell growth parameters was essential. The density of cells was determined for each cell line in a pretest, where the cell growth was analysed thoughout the exposure time. As a rule, the density chosen was such that cells were allowed to grow near to confluency but the continuance of exponential growth was not compromised. This ensured that the cells were active and were not turned to a regression phase, where spontaneous cell deterioration could have started. The growth capabilities of each cell line varied considerably, and, as expected, primary cells grew more slowly than transformed ones.

Choosing the exposure times for the study metals depended on several parameters and varied in different experimental setups. *In vitro* exposure times are normally short, and the concentrations needed to see any effects are higher than in exposures *in vivo*. Long exposure times are problematic, because there is no turnover of the cell growth medium, and the concentration of the toxin decreases over time. The growth medium has to be refreshed during the culture if the exposure lasts for many days. In toxic concentrations this can distort the results. As a reaction to the toxin, the cells tend to round and detach from the substratum. These cells, possibly still living, can be lost when the medium is changed, and thus the toxicity induced by the compound is overestimated. This is one of the reasons why the basic exposure time in the studies was 24 h (I, IV). Shorter exposure times (10-15 min, 3 min) were used when studying acute toxicity (I) or specific effects (glutamate uptake or calcium release, III). The longest exposure time, one week, was used in the GFAP induction study to allow cells to be able to synthetise GFAP proteins (II).

Yet another parameter that had to be considered in each experiment was the composition of the cell growth medium, especially its serum content. The serum contains many growth and attachment factors for cells, and cell growth is generally enhanced. Serum components, mainly albumin and other proteins, can bind various substances and buffer the toxic effects (e.g. aluminum is known to bind to transferrin in the serum). Thus the toxicity of a chemical can be underestimated, if the exposure is carried out in serum-containing medium. That is why short exposures (\leq 48h) were performed in serum-free medium (I, III). An exception was the BBB model (IV). The exposure time was 24 h, but the medium contained 1% serum. It was essential that the cells should stay attached to the filter support to ensure the integrity of the barrier. If cells lose their attachment, they can respond by turning on the apoptosis. With longer exposure times (one week, II), the need for attachment factors and growth-promoting substances necessitated the use of serum.

The concentrations chosen were based on the literature and range-finding tests in each experiment. The aim was to use relevant concentrations that could be found in the brain in vivo. The experimental setup sometimes necessitated the use of higher concentrations, especially when dose-response curves were determined in WST-1 studies. Over 5 mM or 10 mg/ml concentrations were avoided, because the number of molecules would then have been too high and it would have influenced intracellular physiological parameters, such as osmolality. Moreover, the toxicity would not have been specific to the study compound, as any agent is toxic when applied in excess. Blood concentrations of the test chemicals measured from animals and human beings were a startingpoint in deciding exposure ranges. The normal blood concentration of aluminum is ~0.6 µM and that of mercury <25 nM (Laboratoriokäsikirja 2004). When blood mercury concentrations exceed 90-100 nM, adverse symptoms begin to appear (Mariani et al. 1980, Göthe et al. 1985, Brune et al. 1991, Grandjean et al. 1998). For aluminum the corresponding concentration is 6 µM. However, concentrations in different tissues may vary greatly (Duval et al. 1986, Duval et al. 1987, Brune et al. 1991, Yokel et al. 1999). Due to the accumulation in certain tissues, the concentration can exceed several times the blood concentration (like in the case of aluminum and mercury). The physiological state and the age of the subject also cause variation. Children are extremely vulnerable to methylmercury toxicity (Geelen et al. 1990, Grandjean et al. 1998, Myers and Davidson 1998). Furthermore, the chemical form of the metal is important, e.g. some chemical forms of aluminum precipitate with phosphates and are practically not absorbed at all. The salt forms used throughout this work are chlorides of mercury or aluminum. These are easily disintegrated to their parent ions, and the cells have efficient ways to deal with Cl⁻ ions. Several other salt forms of mercury and aluminum are available (lactate, citrate, maltolate etc), but their disintegration adds active components to the medium, and it may direct the cellular metabolism. In in vivo exposures, their use may be more justified because of their better absorption qualities. In this work, the concentration ranges

varied between 0.01 μ M – 100 μ M for mercuric mercury and methylmercury, and 0.1-5000 μ M for aluminum.

In vitro methods in neurotoxicology - future aspects

Mercury and aluminum are examples of neurotoxic compounds that have been found toxic both *in vivo* and *in vitro*. Direct comparison of the *in vivo* and *in vitro* results is often not possible or even reasonable. In *in vivo* systems, complex cellular interactions and feedbacks affect the final toxicity. In *in vitro* studies, cellular variability is usually not so great; the system is more manageable and specific effects can be measured from any cells of interest. The most important advantage is that human cells and tissues can be used, and the extrapolation from animal results to humans is not needed. In the future, the emergence of multipotent stem cell lines may enable increasing use of normal differentiated cells in neurotoxicology research.

In vitro tests usually measure specific endpoints. The ultimate and easily seen endpoint is cell death, and most cytotoxicity tests evaluate the amount of living cells. Their drawback is that they usually measure some metabolic aspect of the cells. If the compounds interfere with the metabolic pathway measured, the results do not reflect the amount of cells, but their metabolic status. This was also seen in this study (in WST-1 measurements), and it suggests that one test is not necessarily enough to reveal the whole picture of the cytotoxicity. Different exposure times and conditions, as well as additional characteristics, such as cell morphology, plasma membrane integrity, and the ability for cellular proliferation, are valuable in interpreting the results.

Cell death and morphological alterations are severe damages. Specific endpoints that measure cellular responses at subtoxic concentrations are equally important in predicting the toxicity. Initiative events, such as intracellular calcium levels, formation of ROS, gene induction and activation of enzymes are easy to measure from cell cultures and reveal data that can predict toxicity at low doses. For studying neurotoxicity, a wide range of additional parameters should be used. The effect may be highly specific to certain cell types or only to strict targets (such as ion channels and transporters). Furthermore, the interaction with neighbouring cells may cause deviations in the result. In the brain, glial cells are able to activate and repair some of the damages. Neurons are more vulnerable, and damage to them is often irreversible. By attacking glial cells, mercury and aluminum extend their effects on neurons.

Ideal *in vitro* exposure models should mimic the *in vivo* exposure as closely as possible. Explant and slice cultures resemble the structure *in vivo* and are useful in specific neurotoxicity studies. The development of complex coculture models, perfusion techniques, and computer-aided monitoring enable the handling and analysing of more sophisticated exposure schemes. In addition, novel gene array techniques reveal the exact induction patterns of genes and will direct the study to specific endpoints active in the cells studied. In the future, the value of *in vitro* tests will increase because of the growing public pressure for developing alternative tests to replace animal studies, and because of the legislative demands to support the use of such tests.

Summary and Conclusions

1. The cytotoxicity of mercuric mercury, methylmercury and aluminum was studied with several methods: WST-1 assay, LDH leakage, and apoptosis studies. The general outcome was that methylmercury was the most toxic compound, followed by mercuric mercury and aluminum. The most striking and novel finding was the activation of mitochondrial dehydrogenases, especially in connection with methylmercury and aluminum at low concentrations. The activation may represent a toxic response equally significant as the deactivations usually seen in cytotoxicity studies. The results with WST-1 assay and LDH leakage suggested that methylmercury toxicity may be irreversible.

All the three metals could induce apoptosis. Interestingly, mercuric mercury, not methylmercury, was the most efficient inducer of apoptosis in neuroblastoma cells. In glioblastoma cells, all the metals were clearly effective, but especially striking was the effect of aluminum. The results gave support to the presumption that apoptosis of glial cells may be one of the initial steps in mediating neurotoxic effects.

2. Mercuric mercury was shown to decrease the glutamate uptake in primary RPE cells. Glutamate is the major excitatory amino acid in the brain and in the retina, and its accumulation in the extracellular space can be the initiating event leading to excitotoxic damages in neighbouring neuronal cells. The results gave support to the presumption that metabotrophic glutamate receptors take part in regulating the transport of glutamate with pathways involving PKC. Another marked mercuric mercury effect was that the intracellular calcium level was rapidly increased from the extracellular calcium pools. The increasing intracellular calcium may also be one of the major mechanisms in mediating mercury toxicity.

3. GFAP measurement was applied for the first time to cell cultures to predict toxicity. The GFAP synthesis was induced with exposure to mercuric mercury, methylmercury and aluminum. Aluminum is known to induce the formation of fibrillary structures in neurones. In this study, this was also indicated in astrocytes (also seen in the photographs of glial cells). The integrity of cellular structural filaments may be a sensitive target common to many toxic metals, since mercurial compounds were also active inducers of GFAP production.

4. An *in vitro* BBB model was constructed, able to distinguish the toxicity of methylmercury, mercuric mercury and aluminum. The results were in good accordance with the knowledge of the characteristics of the study metals, which suggests that this model may be utilised in the future in predicting neurotoxicity and passage across the BBB. The model was built on membrane filters with RPE

cells on the top side and glioblastoma cells on the opposite side. Neuroblastoma cells were the target cells on the bottom of the model system. Glial cells induced the formation of a tighter barrier, and they were beneficial for the growth of neuronal cells as well. The major advantage of the system is that it was constructed totally of human neural cells. The use of continuous cell lines makes the handling easy and will thus allow larger-scale studies in the future.

Acknowledgements

This study was carried out at the Environmental Toxicology Research Unit/Cell Research Center, University of Tampere Medical School. It was partly conducted under the EU Biomed project BMH4-97-2324, and projects supported by the National Technology Agency of Finland (Tekes). The International Graduate School of Neuroscience, Juliana von Wendt's Fund, the Environmental Research Council of the Academy of Finland, the Finnish Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry, the Medical Research Fund of Tampere University Hospital, the Science Foundation of the City of Tampere, and University of Tampere provided financial support for this work. All support is cordially acknowledged.

At the University of Tampere Medical School, I am indebted to many people whose invaluable assistance made possible the carrying out of this work. I wish to express my sincere thanks to all of them, as well as to my collaborators on the various research projects.

In particular, I am grateful to:

My supervisor, Professor Hanna Tähti, PhD, for introducing me to the exciting world of toxicology. She has created an inspiring atmosphere at the lab, and it has been pleasant to work under her expert guidance. Without her endless patience and encouragement this work would not have been completed. She has also been responsible for many memorable moments in congress trips throughout the world.

My official referees, Docent Hannu Komulainen, PhD, and Docent Hannele Huuskonen, PhD, from University of Kuopio, for careful reviews and valuable suggestions for improving the manuscript.

Professor Lotta Salminen, MD,PhD and Professor Pauli Ylitalo, MD,PhD, for support and interest in my work.

My colleagues, co-authors and friends Hanna Mäenpää, MD, PhD, and Marika Mannerström, MSc, for their friendship, "special researcher meetings" on their office couch, joy and laughs that have made many of my days. Hanna's endless good humor and Marika's deeper understanding of the superiority of cats have been especially touching.

Anne Huhtala, DSc(Tech), Irma Kakko, PhLic, Heidi Nevala, MSc, Tarja Kohila, MSc, Marko Hongisto, BSc(Eng), and Ms Maiju Mallat for numerous enjoyable moments both at the office and out on the field trips.

Mrs Paula Helpiölä and Mrs Maija Koskela for excellent technical assistance, devotion and friendship that have lasted through the years.

The people at Cell Research Center, Professor Timo Ylikomi, MD,PhD, Merja Bläuer, PhD, Ya-Hua Zhuang, MD,PhD, Riina Sarkanen, MSc, Mrs Mirja Hyppönen, et al. for fruitful cooperation and enthusiastic attitude to various CRC activities.

All foreign colleagues, whose acquaintance I have made during these years, for their friendship and for enduring my somewhat strange Finnish nature of mind.

Virve Kajaste, MA, for expert revision of the English in the original articles and in this thesis.

My mother Annikki, who has always believed in me, even when I have not deserved it. Without her love life would have been much colder. I dedicate this thesis to her. My twin brother Erkki is especially close to my heart, and he has understood and supported me in numerous ways. Her wife Riikka has become a soulmate of mine. I am forever grateful for their love and caring.

Tampere, April 2004

Tanja Toinde

References

Alberti KG (1977): The biochemical consequences of hypoxia. J Clin Pathol Suppl (R Coll Pathol) 11:14-20.

Altschuler E (1999): Aluminum-containing antacids as a cause of idiopathic Parkinson's disease. Med Hypotheses 53:22-3.

Alvarez B and Lois C (1995): Neuronal stem cells in the brain of adult vertebrates. Stem Cells 13:263-72.

Araragi S, Kondoh M, Kawase M, Saito S, Higashimoto M and Sato M (2003): Mercuric chloride induces apoptosis via a mitochondrial-dependent pathway in human leukemia cells. Toxicology 184:1-9.

Aschner M (1996): Astrocytes as modulators of mercury-induced neurotoxicity. Neurotoxicol 17:663-9.

Aschner M and Aschner JL (1990): Mercury neurotoxicity: mechanisms of blood-brain barrier transport. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 14:169-76.

Aschner M, Mullaney KJ, Wagoner D, Lash LH and Kimelberg HK (1994): Intracellular glutathione (GSH) levels modulate mercuric chloride (MC)- and methylmercuric chloride (MeHgCl)-induced amino acid release from neonatal rat primary astrocytes cultures. Brain Res 664:133-40.

Aschner M, Yao CP, Allen JW and Tan KH (2000): Methylmercury alters glutamate transport in astrocytes. Neurochem Int 37:199-206.

Atamna H, Killilea DW, Killilea AN and Ames BN (2002): Heme deficiency may be a factor in the mitochondrial and neuronal decay of aging. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99:14807-12.

Atchison WD and Hare MF (1994): Mechanisms of methylmercury-induced neurotoxicity. FASEB J 8:622-9.

Atterwill CK (1987): Brain reaggregate cultures in neurotoxicological investigations: adaptational and neuroregenerative processes following lesions. Mol Toxicol 1:489-502.

Badou A, Savignac M, Moreau M, Leclerc C, Pasquier R, Druet P and Pelletier L (1997): HgCl2-induced interleukin-4 gene expression in T cells involves a protein kinase C-dependent calcium influx through L-type calcium channels. J Biol Chem 272:32411-8.

Bahr BA, Kessler M, Rivera S, Vanderklish PW, Hall RA, Mutneja MS, Gall C and Hoffman KB (1995): Stable maintenance of glutamate receptors and other synaptic components in long-term hippocampal slices. Hippocampus 5:425-39.

Bakir F, Damluji SF, Amin Z, Murtadha M, Khalidi A, al R, Tikriti S, Dahahir HI, Clarkson TW, Smith JC and Doherty RA (1973): Methylmercury poisoning in Iraq. Science 181:230-41.

Ballatori N (2002): Transport of toxic metals by molecular mimicry. Environ Health Perspect 110 Suppl 5:689-94.

Bär PR (1996): Apoptosis- The cell's silent exit. Life Sci 59:369-78.

Bauer HC and Bauer H (2000): Neural induction of the blood-brain barrier: still an enigma. Cell Mol Neurobiol 20:13-28.

Belletti S, Orlandini G, Vettori MV, Mutti A, Uggeri J, Scandroglio R, Alinovi R and Gatti R (2002): Time course assessment of methylmercury effects on C6 glioma cells: submicromolar concentrations induce oxidative DNA damage and apoptosis. J Neurosci Res 70:703-11.

Bernardi P, Broekemeier KM and Pfeiffer DR (1994): Recent progress on regulation of the mitochondrial permeability transition pore; a cyclosporin-sensitive pore in the inner mitochondrial membrane. J Bioenerg Biomembr 26:509-17.

Berntssen MH, Aatland A and Handy RD (2003): Chronic dietary mercury exposure causes oxidative stress, brain lesions, and altered behaviour in Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar) parr. Aquat Toxicol 65:55-72.

Berridge MJ, Lipp P and Bootman MD (2000): The versatility and universality of calcium signalling. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 1:11-21.

Bertholf RL, Herman MM, Savory J, Carpenter RM, Sturgill BC, Katsetos CD, Vandenberg SR and Wills MR (1989): A long-term intravenous model of aluminum maltol toxicity in rabbits: tissue distribution, hepatic, renal, and neuronal cytoskeletal changes associated with systemic exposure. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 98:58-74.

Bilkei-Gorzo A (1994): Effect of chronic treatment with aluminum compound on rat brain choline acetyltransferase activity. Pharmacol Toxicol 74:359-60.

Billingsley ML and Kincaid RL (1997): Regulated phosphorylation and dephosphorylation of tau protein: effects on microtubule interaction, intracellular trafficking and neurodegeneration. Biochem J 323 (Pt 3):577-91.

Blazka ME and Shaikh ZA (1991): Differences in cadmium and mercury uptakes by hepatocytes: role of calcium channels. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 110:355-63.

Boehm S and Huck S (1997): Receptors controlling transmitter release from sympathetic neurons in vitro. Prog Neurobiol 51:225-42.

Bohets HH, Van Thielen MN, Van der Biest I, Van Landeghem GF, D'Haese PC, Nouwen EJ, De Broe ME and Dierickx PJ (1995): Cytotoxicity of mercury compounds in LLC-PK1, MDCK and human proximal tubular cells. Kidney Int 47:395-403.

Bondy SC, Guo R and Truong AT (1998): Promotion of transition metal-induced reactive oxygen species formation by beta-amyloid. Brain Res 799:91-6.

Bondy SC and McKee M (1991): Disruption of the potential across the synaptosomal plasma membrane and mitochondria by neurotoxic agents. Toxicol Lett 58:13-21.

Boti Z, Sztriha L and Ormos J (1981): Histochemical studies of oxidoreductases in rat kidney regenerating after mercuric chloride injury. Exp Pathol 19:247-56.

Brawer JR, McCarthy GF, Gornitsky M, Frankel D, Mehindate K and Schipper HM (1998): Mercuric chloride induces a stress response in cultured astrocytes characterized by mitochondrial uptake of iron. Neurotoxicol 19:767-76.

Brookes N (1992): In vitro evidence for the role of glutamate in the CNS toxicity of mercury. Toxicology 76:245-56.

Bruckner BA, Ammini CV, Otal MP, Raizada MK and Stacpoole PW (1999): Regulation of brain glucose transporters by glucose and oxygen deprivation. Metabolism 48:422-31.

Bruckner M (1985): Development of embryonic rat brain cells in aggregating cell cultures with special reference to cholinergic functions. J Hirnforsch 26:555-64.

Brun A and Dictor M (1981): Senile plaques and tangles in dialysis dementia. Acta Pathol Microbiol Scand [A] 89:193-8.

Brune D, Nordberg GF, Vesterberg O, Gerhardsson L and Wester PO (1991): A review of normal concentrations of mercury in human blood. Sci Total Environ 100 Spec No:235-82.

Campbell A, Prasad KN and Bondy SC (1999): Aluminum-induced oxidative events in cell lines: glioma are more responsive than neuroblastoma. Free Radic Biol Med 26:1166-71.

Canales JJ, Corbalan R, Montoliu C, Llansola M, Monfort P, Erceg S, Hernandez V and Felipo V (2001): Aluminium impairs the glutamate-nitric oxide-cGMP pathway in cultured neurons and in rat brain in vivo: molecular mechanisms and implications for neuropathology. J Inorg Biochem 87:63-9.

Cardozo DL (1993): Midbrain dopaminergic neurons from postnatal rat in long-term primary culture. Neuroscience 56:409-21.

Casado M, Bendahan A, Zafra F, Danbolt NC, Aragon C, Gimenez C and Kanner BI (1993): Phosphorylation and modulation of brain glutamate transporters by protein kinase C. J Biol Chem 268:27313-7.

Castoldi AF, Barni S, Turin I, Gandini C and Manzo L (2000): Early acute necrosis, delayed apoptosis and cytoskeletal breakdown in cultured cerebellar granule neurons exposed to methylmercury. J Neurosci Res 59:775-87.

Castro MS, McLaughlin EN, Davis SL and Morgan RP (2002): Total mercury concentrations in lakes and fish of western Maryland, USA. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 42:454-62.

Catterall WA (2000): From ionic currents to molecular mechanisms: the structure and function of voltage-gated sodium channels. Neuron 26:13-25.

Chandra D, Liu JW and Tang DG (2002): Early mitochondrial activation and cytochrome c up-regulation during apoptosis. J Biol Chem 277:50842-54.

Charleston JS, Body RL, Mottet NK, Vahter ME and Burbacher TM (1995): Autometallographic determination of inorganic mercury distribution in the cortex of the calcarine sulcus of the monkey Macaca fascicularis following long-term subclinical exposure to methylmercury and mercuric chloride. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 132:325-33.

Chavez E, Zazueta C, Diaz E and Holquin JA (1989): Characterization by Hg2+ of two different pathways for mitochondrial Ca2+ release. Biochim Biophys Acta 986:27-32.

Chmielnicka J, Nasiadek M and Lewandowska Z (1994): The effect of aluminum chloride on some steps of heme biosynthesis in rats after oral exposure. Biol Trace Elem Res 40:127-36.

Cho SW and Joshi JG (1989): Inactivation of glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase isozymes from human and pig brain by aluminum. J Neurochem 53:616-21.

Choi DW (1992): Excitotoxic cell death. J Neurobiol 23:1261-76.

Christen Y (2000): Oxidative stress and Alzheimer disease. Am J Clin Nutr 71:621S-9S.

Clarke PG, Posada A, Primi MP and Castagne V (1998): Neuronal death in the central nervous system during development. Biomed Pharmacother 52:356-62.

Clarkson TW (1993): Molecular and ionic mimicry of toxic metals. Ann Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 33:545-71.

Clarkson TW, Magos L and Myers GJ (2003): The toxicology of mercury - Current exposures and clinical manifestations. N Engl J Med 349:1731-7.

Cleveland DW, Hwo SY and Kirschner MW (1977): Purification of tau, a microtubuleassociated protein that induces assembly of microtubules from purified tubulin. J Mol Biol 116:207-25.

Cochran M, Coates J and Neoh S (1984): The competitive equilibrium between aluminium and ferric ions for the binding sites of transferrin. FEBS Lett 176:129-32.

Cohen GM (1997): Caspases: the executioners of apoptosis. Biochem J 326:1-16.

Connelly CA, Chen LC and Colquhoun SD (2000): Metabolic activity of cultured rat brainstem, hippocampal and spinal cord slices. J Neurosci Methods 99:1-7.

Coomber BL and Stewart PA (1985): Morphometric analysis of CNS microvascular endothelium. Microvasc Res 30:99-115.

Cordon-Cardo C, O'Brien JP, Casals D, Rittman-Grauer L, Biedler JL, Melamed MR and Bertino JR (1989): Multidrug-resistance gene (P-glycoprotein) is expressed by endothelial cells at blood-brain barrier sites. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 86:695-8.

Costa M, Christie NT, Cantoni O, Zelikoff JT, Wang XW and Rossman TG (1991): DNA damage by mercury compounds: An overview. In: Advances in Mercury Toxicology, pp. 255-73. Eds. T Suzuki, N Imura and TW Clarkson, Plenum Press, New York.

Crompton M (1999): The mitochondrial permeability transition pore and its role in cell death. Biochem J 341 (Pt 2):233-49.

Davies KJ (1995): Oxidative stress: the paradox of aerobic life. Biochem Soc Symp 61:1-31.

Davis AA and Temple S (1994): A self-renewing multipotential stem cell in embryonic rat cerebral cortex. Nature 372:263-6.

Demeule M, Regina A, Jodoin J, Laplante A, Dagenais C, Berthelet F, Moghrabi A and Beliveau R (2002): Drug transport to the brain: key roles for the efflux pump P-glycoprotein in the blood-brain barrier. Vascul Pharmacol 38:339-48.

Dienel GA and Hertz L (2001): Glucose and lactate metabolism during brain activation. J Neurosci Res 66:824-38.

Driscoll CT (1985): Aluminum in acidic surface waters: chemistry, transport, and effects. Environ Health Perspect 63:93.

Droge W (2002): Free radicals in the physiological control of cell function. Physiol Rev 82:47-95.

Dunn KC, Aotaki Keen AE, Putkey FR and Hjelmeland LM (1996): ARPE-19, a human retinal pigment epithelial cell line with differentiated properties. Exp Eye Res 62:155-69.

Dunn KC, Marmorstein AD, Bonilha VL, Rodriguez B, Giordano F and Hjelmeland LM (1998): Use of the ARPE-19 cell line as a model of RPE polarity: basolateral secretion of FGF5. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 39:2744-9.

Duval G, Grubb BR and Bentley PJ (1986): Tissue distribution of subcutaneously administered aluminum chloride in weanling rabbits. J Toxicol Environ Health 19:97-104.

Duval G, Grubb BR and Bentley PJ (1987): Mercury accumulation in the eye following administration of methylmercury. Exp Eye Res 44:161-4.

Eisenberg RS (1990): Channels as enzymes. J Membr Biol 115:1-12.

Ekholm A, Asplund B and Siesjo BK (1992): Perturbation of cellular energy state in complete ischemia: relationship to dissipative ion fluxes. Exp Brain Res 90:47-53.

El Hafny B, Chappey O, Piciotti M, Debray M, Boval B and Roux F (1997): Modulation of P-glycoprotein activity by glial factors and retinoic acid in an immortalized rat brain microvessel endothelial cell line. Neurosci Lett 236:107-11.

Eng LF (1988): Regulation of glial intermediate filaments in astrogliosis. In: Biochemical pathology of astrocytes, pp. 79-90. Eds. MD Norenberg, L Hertz, A Schousboe and AR Liss, Alan R. Liss, New York.

Eng LF and Ghirnikar RS (1994): GFAP and astrogliosis. Brain Pathol 4:229-37.

Engelhardt B (2003): Development of the blood-brain barrier. Cell Tissue Res 314:119-29.

Ercal N, Gurer O and Aykin B (2001): Toxic metals and oxidative stress part I: mechanisms involved in metal-induced oxidative damage. Curr Top Med Chem 1:529-39.

Eto K, Takizawa Y, Akagi H, Haraguchi K, Asano S, Takahata N and Tokunaga H (1999): Differential diagnosis between organic and inorganic mercury poisoning in human cases--the pathologic point of view. Toxicol Pathol 27:664-71.

Eves P, Smith-Thomas L, Hedley S, Wagner M, Balafa C and Mac N (1999): A comparative study of the effect of pigment on drug toxicity in human choroidal melanocytes and retinal pigment epithelial cells. Pigment Cell Res 12:22-35.

Exley C (1999): A molecular mechanism of aluminium-induced Alzheimer's disease? J Inorg Biochem 76:133-40.

Farber JL (1994): Mechanisms of cell injury by activated oxygen species. Environ Health Perspect 102:17-24.

Farris FF, Dedrick RL, Allen PV and Smith JC (1993): Physiological model for the pharmacokinetics of methyl mercury in the growing rat. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 119:74-90.

Fawthrop DJ, Boobis AR and Davies DS (1991): Mechanisms of cell death. Arch Toxicol 65:437-44.

Fedele E and Raiteri M (1999): In vivo studies of the cerebral glutamate receptor/NO/cGMP pathway. Prog Neurobiol 58:89-120.

Fedoroff S and Richardson A (2001): Protocols for neural cell culture. Humana Press, Totowa.

Fischer I, Romano C and Grynspan F (1991): Calpain-mediated proteolysis of microtubule associated proteins MAP1B and MAP2 in developing brain. Neurochem Res 16:891-8.

Fiskum G, Starkov A, Polster BM and Chinopoulos C (2003): Mitochondrial mechanisms of neural cell death and neuroprotective interventions in Parkinson's disease. Ann N Y Acad Sci 991:111-9.

Flaten TP, Alfrey AC, Birchall JD, Savory J and Yokel RA (1996): Status and future concerns of clinical and environmental aluminum toxicology. J Toxicol Environ Health 48:527-41.

Fox DA and Sillman AJ (1979): Heavy metals affect rod, but not cone, photoreceptors. Science 206:78-80.

Fragoso G and Lopez-Colome AM (1999): Excitatory amino acid-induced inositol phosphate formation in cultured retinal pigment epithelium. Vis Neurosci 16:263-9.

Frandsen A and Schousboe A (1993): Excitatory amino acid-mediated cytotoxicity and calcium homeostasis in cultured neurons. J Neurochem 60:1202-11.

Friberg L and Mottet NK (1989): Accumulation of methylmercury and inorganic mercury in the brain. Biol Trace Elem Res 21:201-6.

Fulton B and Jeffery EH (1994): The temporal relationship between hepatic GSH loss, heme oxygenase induction, and cytochrome P450 loss following intraperitoneal aluminum administration to mice. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 127:291-7.

Gadjusek CD and Salazar AM (1982): Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis and parkinsonian syndromes in high incidence among the Avyu and Japoi people of West Guinea. Neurology 32:107.

Gallagher PJ, Mitchell J and Wheal HV (1982): Identity of ultrastructural effects of mercuric chloride and methyl mercury after intracerebral injection. Toxicology 23:261-6.

Gasso S, Cristofol RM, Selema G, Rosa R, Rodriguez F and Sanfeliu C (2001): Antioxidant compounds and Ca(2+) pathway blockers differentially protect against methylmercury and mercuric chloride neurotoxicity. J Neurosci Res 66:135-45.

Gate L, Paul J, Ba GN, Tew KD and Tapiero H (1999): Oxidative stress induced in pathologies: the role of antioxidants. Biomed Pharmacother 53:169-80.

Geelen JA, Dormans JA and Verhoef A (1990): The early effects of methylmercury on the developing rat brain. Acta Neuropathol (Berl) 80:432-8.

Gegelashvili G, Civenni G, Racagni G, Danbolt NC, Schousboe I and Schousboe A (1996): Glutamate receptor agonists up-regulate glutamate transporter GLAST in astrocytes. Neuroreport 8:261-5.

Ghersi-Egea JF, Perrin R, Leininger-Muller P, Grassiot MC, Jeandel C, Floquet J, Cuny G, Siest G and Minn A (1993): Subcellular localization of cytochrome P450, and activities of several enzymes responsible for drug metabolism in the human brain. Biochem Pharmacol 45:647-58.

Ghribi O, Herman MM and Savory J (2002): The endoplasmic reticulum is the main site for caspase-3 activation following aluminum-induced neurotoxicity in rabbit hippocampus. Neurosci Lett 324:217-21.

Gill DL, Ghosh TK and Mullaney JM (1989): Calcium signalling mechanisms in endoplasmic reticulum activated by inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate and GTP. Cell Calcium 10:363-74.

Gloor SM, Wachtel M, Bolliger MF, Ishihara H, Landmann R and Frei K (2001): Molecular and cellular permeability control at the blood-brain barrier. Brain Res Brain Res Rev 36:258-64.

Gobba F (2000): Color vision: a sensitive indicator of exposure to neurotoxins. Neurotoxicol 21:857-62.

Goldstein GW (1988): Endothelial cell-astrocyte interactions. A cellular model of the blood-brain barrier. Ann N Y Acad Sci 529:31-9.

Gorman AM, Bonfoco E, Zhivotovsky B, Orrenius S and Ceccatelli S (1999): Cytochrome c release and caspase-3 activation during colchicine-induced apoptosis of cerebellar granule cells. Eur J Neurosci 11:1067-72.

Göthe CJ, Langworth S, Carleson R and Tufvesson B (1985): Biological monitoring of exposure to metallic mercury. J Toxicol Clin Toxicol 23:381-9.

Graff RD, Philbert MA, Lowndes HE and Reuhl KR (1993): The effect of glutathione depletion on methyl mercury-induced microtubule disassembly in cultured embryonal carcinoma cells. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 120:20-8.

Grandjean P, Weihe P, White RF and Debes F (1998): Cognitive performance of children prenatally exposed to "safe" levels of methylmercury. Environ Res 77:165-72.

Green DR and Reed JC (1998): Mitochondria and apoptosis. Science 281:1309-12.

Gritti A, Parati EA, Cova L, Frolichsthal P, Galli R, Wanke E, Faravelli L, Morassutti DJ, Roisen F, Nickel DD and Vescovi AL (1996): Multipotential stem cells from the adult mouse brain proliferate and self-renew in response to basic fibroblast growth factor. J Neurosci 16:1091-100.

Guo GW and Liang YX (2001): Aluminum-induced apoptosis in cultured astrocytes and its effect on calcium homeostasis. Brain Res 888:221-6.

Guo-Ross S, Yang E and Bondy SC (1998): Elevation of cerebral proteases after systemic administration of aluminum. Neurochem Int 33:277-82.

Hammond RR, Iskander S, Achim CL, Hearn S, Nassif J and Wiley CA (2002): A reliable primary human CNS culture protocol for morphological studies of dendritic and synaptic elements. J Neurosci Methods 118:189-98.

Hampton MB, Zhivotovsky B, Slater AF, Burgess DH and Orrenius S (1998): Importance of the redox state of cytochrome c during caspase activation in cytosolic extracts. Biochem J 329 (Pt 1):95-9.

Hansen CA, Yang LJ and Williamson JR (1991): Mechanisms of receptor-mediated Ca2+ signaling in rat hepatocytes. J Biol Chem 266:18573-9.

Hellstrom M, Gerhardt H, Kalen M, Li X, Eriksson U, Wolburg H and Betsholtz C (2001): Lack of pericytes leads to endothelial hyperplasia and abnormal vascular morphogenesis. J Cell Biol 153:543-53.

Hemadi M, Miquel G, Kahn PH and El Hage C (2003): Aluminum exchange between citrate and human serum transferrin and interaction with transferrin receptor 1. Biochemistry 42:3120-30.

Henderson VW and Finch CE (1989): The neurobiology of Alzheimer's disease. J Neurosurg 70:335-53.

Hertz L, Schousboe I, Hertz L and Schousboe A (1984): Receptor expression in primary cultures of neurons or astrocytes. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry 8:521-7.

Hightower JM and Moore D (2003): Mercury levels in high-end consumers of fish. Environ Health Perspect 111:604-8.

Hirsch EC, Brandel JP, Galle P, Javoy A and Agid Y (1991): Iron and aluminum increase in the substantia nigra of patients with Parkinson's disease: an X-ray microanalysis. J Neurochem 56:446-51.

Holopainen I, Malminen O and Kontro P (1987): Sodium-dependent high-affinity uptake of taurine in cultured cerebellar granule cells and astrocytes. J Neurosci Res 18:479-83.

Huang LB and Lim R (1990): Identification of injury-induced mitotic cells in adult rat cerebral cortex by neuron-specific markers. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 51:123-7.

Huber JD, Egleton RD and Davis TP (2001): Molecular physiology and pathophysiology of tight junctions in the blood-brain barrier. Trends Neurosci 24:719-25.

Hussain S, Rodgers DA, Duhart HM and Ali SF (1997): Mercuric chloride-induced reactive oxygen species and its effect on antioxidant enzymes in different regions of rat brain. J Environ Sci Health B 32:395-409.

Igarashi Y, Utsumi H, Chiba H, Yamada S, Tobioka H, Kamimura Y, Furuuchi K, Kokai Y, Nakagawa T, Mori M and Sawada N (1999): Glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor induces barrier function of endothelial cells forming the blood-brain barrier. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 261:108-12.

InSug O, Datar S, Koch CJ, Shapiro IM and Shenker BJ (1997): Mercuric compounds inhibit human monocyte function by inducing apoptosis: evidence for formation of reactive oxygen species, development of mitochondrial membrane permeability transition and loss of reductive reserve. Toxicology 124:211-24.

Issa Y, Watts DC, Duxbury AJ, Brunton PA, Watson MB and Waters CM (2003): Mercuric chloride: toxicity and apoptosis in a human oligodendroglial cell line MO3.13. Biomaterials 24:981-7.

Izumi Y, Kirby-Sharkey CO, Benz AM, Mennerick S, Labruyere J, Price MT, Olney JW and Zorumski CF (1996): Swelling of Muller cells induced by AP3 and glutamate transport substrates in rat retina. Glia 17:285-93.

Janssens N and Lesage AS (2001): Glutamate receptor subunit expression in primary neuronal and secondary glial cultures. J Neurochem 77:1457-74.

Jellinger KA and Bancher C (1998): Neuropathology of Alzheimer's disease: a critical update. J Neural Transm Suppl. 54:77-95.

Johnson WJ and Pichay TJ (2001): Dentistry, amalgam, and pollution prevention. J Calif Dent Assoc 29:509-17.

Jones KR, Black MJ and Oorschot DE (1998): Do aluminium and/or glutamate induce Alzheimer PHF-like formation? An electron microscopic study. J Neurocytol 27:59-68.

Jope RS and Johnson GV (1992): Neurotoxic effects of dietary aluminium. Ciba Found Symp 169:254-62.

Julka D, Vasishta RK and Gill KD (1996): Distribution of aluminum in different brain regions and body organs of rat. Biol Trace Elem Res 52:181-92.

Kaliman PA, Nikitchenko IV, Sokol OA and Strel chenko EV (2001): Regulation of heme oxygenase activity in rat liver during oxidative stress induced by cobalt chloride and mercury chloride. Biochemistry (Mosc) 66:77-82.

Kawahara M, Kato M and Kuroda Y (2001): Effects of aluminum on the neurotoxicity of primary cultured neurons and on the aggregation of beta-amyloid protein. Brain Res Bull 55:211-7.

Kehe K, Reichl FX, Durner J, Walther U, Hickel R and Forth W (2001): Cytotoxicity of dental composite components and mercury compounds in pulmonary cells. Biomaterials 22:317-22.

Kempermann G, van Praag H and Gage FH (2000): Activity-dependent regulation of neuronal plasticity and self repair. Prog Brain Res 127:35-48.

Kennedy CJ, Rakoczy PE, Robertson TA, Papadimitriou JM and Constable IJ (1994): Kinetic studies on phagocytosis and lysosomal digestion of rod outer segments by human retinal pigment epithelial cells in vitro. Exp Cell Res 210:209-14.

Kerper LE, Ballatori N and Clarkson TW (1992): Methylmercury transport across the blood-brain barrier by an amino acid carrier. Am J Physiol 262:761-5.

Killinger S, Li Y and Balcar VJ (1995): Sensitivity of the binding sites on glutamate transporters to neurotoxic agents. Neuroreport 6:1290-2.

Kim P and Choi BH (1995): Selective inhibition of glutamate uptake by mercury in cultured mouse astrocytes. Yonsei Med J 36:299-305.

Kimelberg HK, Pang S and Treble DH (1989): Excitatory amino acid-stimulated uptake of 22Na+ in primary astrocyte cultures. J Neurosci 9:1141-9.

Kivell BM, McDonald FJ and Miller JH (2000): Serum-free culture of rat post-natal and fetal brainstem neurons. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 120:199-210.

Kluck RM, Bossy-Wetzel E, Green DR and Newmeyer DD (1997): The release of cytochrome c from mitochondria: a primary site for Bcl-2 regulation of apoptosis. Science 275:1132-6.

Kondo K, Hashimoto H, Kitanaka J, Sawada M, Suzumura A, Marunouchi T and Baba A (1995): Expression of glutamate transporters in cultured glial cells. Neurosci Lett 188:140-2.

Kromidas L, Trombetta LD and Jamall IS (1990): The protective effects of glutathione against methylmercury cytotoxicity. Toxicol Lett 51:67-80.

Laboratoriokäsikirja (2004): Vita Laboratorio, Helsinki.

Landsberg J, McDonald B, Grime G and Watt F (1993): Microanalysis of senile plaques using nuclear microscopy. J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol 6:97-104.

Larose P (2001): Dental amalgam: tradition or evidence-based care? J Can Dent Assoc 67:190-1.

Larson DM, Carson MP and Haudenschild CC (1987): Junctional transfer of small molecules in cultured bovine brain microvascular endothelial cells and pericytes. Microvasc Res 34:184-99.

Laughlin SB, de Ruyter v and Anderson JC (1998): The metabolic cost of neural information. Nat Neurosci 1:36-41.

Launey T, Eustache I, Ferrand N and Gueritaud JP (1997): Synaptic inputs on rat brainstem motoneurones in organotypic slice culture. Neuroreport 8:3287-91.

Lehre KP, Davanger S and Danbolt NC (1997): Localization of the glutamate transporter protein GLAST in rat retina. Brain Res 744:129-37.

Lemasters JJ, Qian T, He L, Kim JS, Elmore SP, Cascio WE and Brenner DA (2002): Role of mitochondrial inner membrane permeabilization in necrotic cell death, apoptosis, and autophagy. Antioxid Redox Signal 4:769-81. Levesque PC, Hare MF and Atchison WD (1992): Inhibition of mitochondrial Ca2+ release diminishes the effectiveness of methyl mercury to release acetylcholine from synaptosomes. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 115:11-20.

Li D, Field PM, Yoshioka N and Raisman G (1994): Axons regenerate with correct specificity in horizontal slice culture of the postnatal rat entorhino-hippocampal system. Eur J Neurosci 6:1026-37.

Li W, Ma KK, Sun W and Paudel HK (1998): Phosphorylation sensitizes microtubuleassociated protein tau to Al(3+)-induced aggregation. Neurochem Res 23:1467-76.

Liu Z and Martin LJ (2003): Olfactory bulb core is a rich source of neural progenitor and stem cells in adult rodent and human. J Comp Neurol 459:368-91.

Llansola M, Minana MD, Montoliu C, Saez R, Corbalan R, Manzo L and Felipo V (1999): Prenatal exposure to aluminum reduces expression of neuronal nitric oxide synthase and of soluble guanylate cyclase and impairs glutamatergic neurotransmission in rat cerebellum. J Neurochem 73:712-8.

Lopez-Colome AM, Fragoso G, Wright CE and Sturman JA (1994): Excitatory amino acid receptors in membranes from cultured human retinal pigment epithelium. Curr Eye Res 13:553-60.

Lopez-Colome AM, Salceda R and Fragoso G (1993): Specific interaction of glutamate with membranes from cultured retinal pigment epithelium. J Neurosci Res 34:454-61.

Loughlin AJ, Honegger P, Woodroofe MN, Comte V, Matthieu JM and Cuzner ML (1994): Myelin basic protein content of aggregating rat brain cell cultures treated with cytokines and/or demyelinating antibody: effects of macrophage enrichment. J Neurosci Res 37:647-53.

Lowndes HE, Beiswanger CM, Philbert MA and Reuhl KR (1994): Substrates for neural metabolism of xenobiotics in adult and developing brain. Neurotoxicol 15:61-73.

Lund BO, Miller DM and Woods JS (1991): Mercury-induced H2O2 production and lipid peroxidation in vitro in rat kidney mitochondria. Biochem Pharmacol 42 Suppl:S181-S187.

Lundin A, Hasenson M, Persson J and Pousette A (1986): Estimation of biomass in growing cell lines by adenosine triphosphate assay. Methods Enzymol 133:27-42.

Lundquist S, Renftel M, Brillault J, Fenart L, Cecchelli R and Dehouck MP (2002): Prediction of drug transport through the blood-brain barrier in vivo: a comparison between two in vitro cell models. Pharm Res 19:976-81.

Mäenpää H, Gegelashvili G and Tähti H (2004): Expression of glutamate transporter subtypes in cultured retinal pigment epithelial and retinoblastoma cells. Curr Eye Res 28:159-65.

Majno G and Joris I (1995): Apoptosis, oncosis, and necrosis. An overview of cell death. Am J Pathol 146:3-15.

Makani S, Gollapudi S, Yel L, Chiplunkar S and Gupta S (2002): Biochemical and molecular basis of thimerosal-induced apoptosis in T cells: a major role of mitochondrial pathway. Genes Immun 3:270-8.

Marhl M, Haberichter T, Brumen M and Heinrich R (2000): Complex calcium oscillations and the role of mitochondria and cytosolic proteins. Biosystems 57:75-86.

Mariani A, Santaroni GP and Clemente GF (1980): Mercury levels in food and its intake in high-risk population groups. Bibl Nutr Dieta 29:32-8.

Martin RB (1992): Aluminium speciation in biology. Ciba Found Symp 169:5-18.

Matsuoka M, Wispriyono B and Igisu H (1997): Induction of c-fos gene by mercury chloride in LLC-PK1 cells. Chem Biol Interact 108:95-106.

McCarthy KD and Partlow LM (1976): Preparation of pure neuronal and non-neuronal cultures from embryonic chick sympathetic ganglia: a new method based on both differential cell adhesiveness and the formation of homotypic neuronal aggregates. Brain Res 114:391-414.

Mi H, Haeberle H and Barres BA (2001): Induction of astrocyte differentiation by endothelial cells. J Neurosci 21:1538-47.

Minakawa T, Bready J, Berliner J, Fisher M and Cancilla PA (1991): In vitro interaction of astrocytes and pericytes with capillary-like structures of brain microvessel endothelium. Lab Invest 65:32-40.

Miura K, Ikeda K, Naganuma A and Imura N (1994): Important role of glutathione in susceptibility of mammalian cells to methylmercury. In Vitro Toxicol 7:59-64.

Miura K, Kobayashi Y, Toyoda H and Imura N (1998): Methylmercury-induced microtubule depolymerization leads to inhibition of tubulin synthesis. J Toxicol Sci 23:379-88.

Miyamoto Y and Del Monte MA (1994): Na(+)-dependent glutamate transporter in human retinal pigment epithelial cells. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 35:3589-98.

Mizukoshi K, Nagaba M, Ohno Y, Ishikawa K, Aoyagi M, Watanabe Y, Kato I and Ino H (1975): Neurotological studies upon intoxication by organic mercury compounds. ORL J Otorhinolaryngol Relat Spec 37:74-87.

Mokrzan EM, Kerper LE, Ballatori N and Clarkson TW (1995): Methylmercury-thiol uptake into cultured brain capillary endothelial cells on amino acid system L. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 272:1277-84.

Morse DC, Stein AP, Thomas PE and Lowndes HE (1998): Distribution and induction of cytochrome P450 1A1 and 1A2 in rat brain. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 152:232-9.

Moser KV, Schmidt K, Hinterhuber H and Humpel C (2003): Brain capillaries and cholinergic neurons persist in organotypic brain slices in the absence of blood flow. Eur J Neurosci 18:85-94.

Murayama H, Shin RW, Higuchi J, Shibuya S, Muramoto T and Kitamoto T (1999): Interaction of aluminum with PHFtau in Alzheimer's disease neurofibrillary degeneration evidenced by desferrioxamine-assisted chelating autoclave method. Am J Pathol 155:877-85.

Murayama K, Singh NN, Helmrich A and Barnes DW (2001): Neural cell lines. In: Protocols for neural cell culture, pp. 219-28. Eds. S Fedoroff and A Richardson, Humana Press, Totowa.

Myers GJ and Davidson PW (1998): Prenatal methylmercury exposure and children: Neurologic, developmental, and behavioral research. Environ Health Perspect 106:841-7.

Nagaraja TN and Brookes N (1996): Mercuric chloride uncouples glutamate uptake from the countertransport of hydroxyl equivalents. Am J Physiol 271:C1487-93.

Nakagawa R, Yumita Y and Hiromoto M (1997): Total mercury intake from fish and shellfish by Japanese people. Chemosphere 35:2909-13.

Nath KA, Croatt AJ, Likely S, Behrens TW and Warden D (1996): Renal oxidant injury and oxidant response induced by mercury. Kidney Int 50:1032-43.

Needham LK, Tennekoon GI and McKhann GM (1987): Selective growth of rat Schwann cells in neuron- and serum-free primary culture. J Neurosci 7:1-9.

Ng TB and Liu WK (1990): Toxic effect of heavy metals on cells isolated from the rat adrenal and testis. In Vitro Cell Dev Biol 26:24-8.

Nicholson JK, Timbrell JA and Sadler PJ (1985): Proton NMR spectra of urine as indicators of renal damage. Mercury-induced nephrotoxicity in rats. Mol Pharmacol 27:644-51.

Nicotera P, Leist M, Fava E, Berliocchi L and Volbracht C (2000): Energy requirement for caspase activation and neuronal cell death. Brain Pathol 10:276-82.

Nicotera P, Leist M and Ferrando M (1998): Intracellular ATP, a switch in the decision between apoptosis and necrosis. Toxicol Lett 102-103:139-42.

Nordberg J and Arner ES (2001): Reactive oxygen species, antioxidants, and the mammalian thioredoxin system. Free Radic Biol Med 31:1287-312.

Nriagu JO (1979): The biogeochemistry of mercury in the environment. Elsevier Science Publishers, Oxford.

O'Brien JP and Cordon-Cardo C (1991): On the origins of clinical drug resistance. Semin Cancer Biol 2:227-33.

O'Callaghan JP (1991a): Assessment of neurotoxicity: use of glial fibrillary acidic protein as a biomarker. Biomed Environ Sci 4:197-206.

O'Callaghan JP (1991b): Quantification of glial fibrillary acidic protein: comparison of slot-immunobinding assays with a novel sandwich ELISA. Neurotoxicol Teratol 13:275-81.

O'Callaghan JP, Jensen KF and Miller DB (1995): Quantitative aspects of drug and toxicant-induced astrogliosis. Neurochem Int 26:115-24.

Ohgoh M, Shimizu H, Ogura H and Nishizawa Y (2000): Astroglial trophic support and neuronal cell death: influence of cellular energy level on type of cell death induced by mitochondrial toxin in cultured rat cortical neurons. J Neurochem 75:925-33.

Olney JW (1982): The toxic effects of glutamate and related compounds in the retina and the brain. Retina 2:341-59.

Orr DJ and Smith RA (1988): Neuronal maintenance and neurite extension of adult mouse neurones in non-neuronal cell-reduced cultures is dependent on substratum coating. J Cell Sci 91 (Pt 4):555-61.

Ott M, Robertson JD, Gogvadze V, Zhivotovsky B and Orrenius S (2002): Cytochrome c release from mitochondria proceeds by a two-step process. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99:1259-63.

Ozaki S, Ichimura T, Isobe T, Nagashima K, Sugano H and Omata S (1993): Identification and partial characterization of a glycoprotein species with high affinity for methylmercury in peripheral nervous tissues of man and experimental animals. Arch Toxicol 67:268-76.

Panula P, Joo F and Rechardt L (1978): Evidence for the presence of viable endothelial cells in cultures derived from dissociated rat brain. Experientia 34:95-7.

Pardridge WM (1999): Blood-brain barrier biology and methodology. J Neurovirol 5:556-69.

Pathak SK and Bhowmik MK (1998): The chronic toxicity of inorganic mercury in goats: clinical signs, toxicopathological changes and residual concentrations. Vet Res Commun 22:131-8.

Pedersen MB, Hansen JC, Mulvad G, Pedersen HS, Gregersen M and Danscher G (1999): Mercury accumulations in brains from populations exposed to high and low dietary levels of methyl mercury. Concentration, chemical form and distribution of mercury in brain samples from autopsies. Int J Circumpolar Health 58:96-107.

Peters A, Palay SL and Webster Hd (1991): The fine structure of the nervous system: Neurons and their supporting cells. Oxford University Press, New York.

Petersson K, Dock L, Söderling K and Vahter M (1991): Distribution of mercury in rabbits subchronically exposed to low-levels of radiolabeld methyl mercury. Pharmacol Toxicol 68:464-8.

Platt B, Carpenter DO, Busselberg D, Reymann KG and Riedel G (1995): Aluminum impairs hippocampal long-term potentiation in rats in vitro and in vivo. Exp Neurol 134:73-86.

Ponce RA, Kavanagh TJ, Mottet NK, Whittaker SG and Faustman EM (1994): Effects of methyl mercury on the cell cycle of primary rat CNS cells in vitro. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 127:83-90.

Prat A, Biernacki K, Wosik K and Antel JP (2001): Glial cell influence on the human blood-brain barrier. Glia 36:145-55.

Provan SD and Yokel RA (1992): Aluminum inhibits glutamate release from transverse rat hippocampal slices: role of G proteins, Ca channels and protein kinase C. Neurotoxicol 13:413-20.

Rao KS (1992): Effect of aluminium (Al) on the brain cells of the rat. Biochem Int 28:51-6.

Rao KS and Rao GV (1994): Effect of aluminium (Al) on brain mitochondrial monoamine oxidase-A (MAO-A) activity--an in vitro kinetic study. Mol Cell Biochem 137:57-60.

Ray J, Peterson DA, Schinstine M and Gage FH (1993): Proliferation, differentiation, and long-term culture of primary hippocampal neurons. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 90:3602-6.

Reed DJ (1990): Glutathione: Toxicological implications. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 30:603-31.

Regina A, Koman A, Piciotti M, El H, Center MS, Bergmann R, Couraud PO and Roux F (1998): Mrp1 multidrug resistance-associated protein and P-glycoprotein expression in rat brain microvessel endothelial cells. J Neurochem 71:705-15.

Reinhardt CA and Gloor SM (1997): Co-culture blood-brain barrier models and their use for pharmatoxicological screening. Toxicol In Vitro 11:513-8.

Rodella L, Rezzani R, Lanzi R and Bianchi R (2001): Chronic exposure to aluminium decreases NADPH-diaphorase positive neurons in the rat cerebral cortex. Brain Res 889:229-33.

Roskams AJ and Connor JR (1990): Aluminum access to the brain: a role for transferrin and its receptor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 87:9024-7.

Rossie S and Catterall WA (1987): Cyclic-AMP-dependent phosphorylation of voltagesensitive sodium channels in primary cultures of rat brain neurons. J Biol Chem 262:12735-44.

Rothstein JD, Martin L, Levey AI, Dykes-Hoberg M, Jin L, Wu D, Nash N and Kuncl RW (1994): Localization of neuronal and glial glutamate transporters. Neuron 13:713-25.

Rubin LL, Hall DE, Porter S, Barbu K, Cannon C, Horner HC, Janatpour M, Liaw CW, Manning K and Morales J (1991): A cell culture model of the blood-brain barrier. J Cell Biol 115:1725-35.

Rubin LL and Staddon JM (1999): The cell biology of the blood-brain barrier. Annu Rev Neurosci 22:11-28.

Salonen JT, Seppänen K, Nyyssönen K, Korpela H, Kauhanen J, Kantola M, Tuomilehto J, Esterbauer H, Tatzber F and Salonen R (1995): Intake of mercury from fish, lipid peroxidation, and the risk of myocardial infarction and coronary, cardiovascular, and any death in eastern Finnish men. Circulation 91:645-55.

Sarafian T and Verity MA (1985): Inhibition of RNA and protein synthesis in isolated cerebellar cells by in vitro and in vivo methyl mercury. Neurochem Pathol 3:27-39.

Sarafian TA, Bredesen DE and Verity MA (1996): Cellular resistance to methylmercury. Neurotoxicol 17:27-36.

Savolainen KM, Loikkanen J and Naarala J (1995): Amplification of glutamate-induced oxidative stress. Toxicol Lett 82-83:399-405.

Savory J, Exley C, Forbes WF, Huang Y, Joshi JG, Kruck T, McLachlan DR and Wakayama I (1996): Can the controversy of the role of aluminum in Alzheimer's disease be resolved? What are the suggested approaches to this controversy and methodological issues to be considered? J Toxicol Environ Health 48:615-35.

Savory J, Ghribi O, Forbes MS and Herman MM (2001): Aluminium and neuronal cell injury: inter-relationships between neurofilamentous arrays and apoptosis. J Inorg Biochem 87:15-9.

Savory J, Rao JK, Huang Y, Letada PR and Herman MM (1999): Age-related hippocampal changes in Bcl-2:Bax ratio, oxidative stress, redox-active iron and apoptosis associated with aluminum-induced neurodegeneration: increased susceptibility with aging. Neurotoxicol 20:805-17.

Schraermeyer U, Peters S, Thumann G, Kociok N and Heimann K (1999): Melanin granules of retinal pigment epithelium are connected with the lysosomal degradation pathway. Exp Eye Res 68:237-45.

Scism JL, Laska DA, Horn JW, Gimple JL, Pratt SE, Shepard RL, Dantzig AH and Wrighton SA (1999): Evaluation of an in vitro coculture model for the blood-brain barrier: comparison of human umbilical vein endothelial cells (ECV304) and rat glioma cells (C6) from two commercial sources. In Vitro Cell Dev Biol Anim 35:580-92.

Scott CW, Fieles A, Sygowski LA and Caputo CB (1993): Aggregation of tau protein by aluminum. Brain Res 628:77-84.

Seeds NW and Vatter AE (1971): Synaptogenesis in reaggregating brain cell culture. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 68:3219-22.

Shenker BJ, Guo TL and Shapiro IM (1999): Induction of apoptosis in human T-cells by methyl mercury: temporal relationship between mitochondrial dysfunction and loss of reductive reserve. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 157:23-35.

Shenker BJ, Guo TL and Shapiro IM (2000): Mercury-induced apoptosis in human lymphoid cells: evidence that the apoptotic pathway is mercurial species dependent. Environ Res 84:89-99.

Shenker BJ, Pankoski L, Zekavat A and Shapiro IM (2002): Mercury-induced apoptosis in human lymphocytes: caspase activation is linked to redox status. Antioxid Redox Signal 4:379-89.

Sheppard JR, Brus D and Wehner JM (1978): Brain reaggregate cultures: biochemical evidence for myelin membrane synthesis. J Neurobiol 9:309-15.

Shin RW, Lee VM and Trojanowski JQ (1994): Aluminum modifies the properties of Alzheimer's disease PHF tau proteins in vivo and in vitro. J Neurosci 14:7221-33.

Singer SM, Chambers CB, Newfry GA, Norlund MA and Muma NA (1997): Tau in aluminum-induced neurofibrillary tangles. Neurotoxicol 18:63-76.

Slee EA, Harte MT, Kluck RM, Wolf BB, Casiano CA, Newmeyer DD, Wang HG, Reed JC, Nicholson DW, Alnemri ES, Green DR and Martin SJ (1999): Ordering the cytochrome c-initiated caspase cascade: hierarchical activation of caspases-2, -3, -6, -7, -8, and -10 in a caspase-9-dependent manner. J Cell Biol 144:281-92.

Somjen GG (2002): Ion regulation in the brain: implications for pathophysiology. Neuroscientist 8:254-67.

Sone N, Larsstuvold MK and Kagawa Y (1977): Effect of methyl mercury on phosphorylation, transport, and oxidation in mammalian mitochondria. J Biochem (Tokyo) 82:859-68.

Song HJ, Stevens CF and Gage FH (2002): Neural stem cells from adult hippocampus develop essential properties of functional CNS neurons. Nat Neurosci 5:438-45.

Sonnewald U, Westergaard N and Schousboe A (1997): Glutamate transport and metabolism in astrocytes. Glia 21:56-63.

Stafstrom CE, Johnston D, Wehner JM and Sheppard JR (1980): Spontaneous neural activity in fetal brain reaggregate cultures. Neuroscience 5:1681-9.

Stohs SJ and Bagchi D (1995): Oxidative mechanisms in the toxicity of metal ions. Free Radic Biol Med 18:321-36.

Stout AK, Raphael HM, Kanterewicz BI, Klann E and Reynolds IJ (1998): Glutamateinduced neuron death requires mitochondrial calcium uptake. Nat Neurosci 1:366-73.

Stringer G (2001): Dental amalgam and mercury. Aust Dent J 46:60-1.

Stys PK and LoPachin RM (1998): Mechanisms of calcium and sodium fluxes in anoxic myelinated central nervous system axons. Neuroscience 82:21-32.

Suarez-Fernandez MB, Soldado AB, Sanz-Medel A, Vega JA, Novelli A and Fernandez-Sanchez MT (1999): Aluminum-induced degeneration of astrocytes occurs via apoptosis and results in neuronal death. Brain Res 835:125-36.

Sun EW and Shi YF (2001): Apoptosis: the quiet death silences the immune system. Pharmacol Ther 92:135-45.

Svenningsen AF, Shan WS, Colman DR and Pedraza L (2003): Rapid method for culturing embryonic neuron-glial cell cocultures. J Neurosci Res 72:565-73.

Swanson RA, Liu J, Miller JW, Rothstein JD, Farrell K, Stein BA and Longuemare MC (1997): Neuronal regulation of glutamate transporter subtype expression in astrocytes. J Neurosci 17:932-40.

Sweeney M, Creanor SL, Smith RA and Foye RH (2002): The release of mercury from dental amalgam and potential neurotoxicological effects. J Dent 30:243-50.

Syversen TL (1982): Changes in protein and RNA synthesis in rat brain neurons after a single dose of methylmercury. Toxicol Lett 10:31-4.

Takeuchi T, Eto K and Tokunaga H (1989): Mercury level and histochemical distribution in a human brain with Minamata disease following a long-term clinical course of twenty-six years. Neurotoxicol 10:651-7.

Tan XX, Tang C, Castoldi AF, Manzo L and Costa LG (1993): Effects of inorganic and organic mercury on intracellular calcium levels in rat T lymphocytes. J Toxicol Environ Health 38:159-70.

Toimela T, Tähti H and Salminen L (1995): Retinal pigment epithelium cell culture as a model for evaluation of the toxicity of tamoxifen and chloroquine. Ophthalmic Res 27 Suppl 1:150-3.

Tominaga K, Inouye SI and Okamura H (1994): Organotypic slice culture of the rat suprachiasmatic nucleus: sustenance of cellular architecture and circadian rhythm. Neuroscience 59:1025-42.
Tontsch U and Bauer HC (1991): Glial cells and neurons induce blood-brain barrier related enzymes in cultured cerebral endothelial cells. Brain Res 539:247-53.

Trapp GA (1983): Plasma aluminum is bound to transferrin. Life Sci 33:311-6.

Tsubouchi R, Htay HH, Murakami K, Haneda M and Yoshino M (2001): Aluminuminduced apoptosis in PC12D cells. Biometals 14:181-5.

Tucker LM and Morton AJ (1995): A simple method for quantifying changes in neuronal populations in primary cultures of dissociated rat brain. J Neurosci Methods 59:217-23.

Tugizov S, Maidji E, Xiao J and Pereira L (1999): An acidic cluster in the cytosolic domain of human cytomegalovirus glycoprotein B is a signal for endocytosis from the plasma membrane. J Virol 73:8677-88.

Vahter M, Mottet NK, Friberg L, Lind B, Shen DD and Burbacher T (1994): Speciation of mercury in the primate blood and brain following long-term exposure to methyl mercury. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 124:221-9.

Vallee RB and Bloom GS (1991): Mechanisms of fast and slow axonal transport. Annu Rev Neurosci 14:59-92.

Veronesi B (1996): Characterization of the MDCK cell line for screening neurotoxicants. Neurotoxicol 17:433-43.

Voccia I, Krzystyniak K, Dunier M, Flipo D and Fournier M (1994): In vitro mercuryrelated cytotoxicity and functional impairment of the immune cells of rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss). Aquatic Toxicology (Amsterdam) 29:37-48.

Voeikov V (2001): Reactive oxygen species, water, photons and life. Riv Biol 94:237-58.

Wadewitz AG and Lockshin RA (1988): Programmed cell death: dying cells synthesize a co-ordinated, unique set of proteins in two different episodes of cell death. FEBS Lett 241:19-23.

Walum E, Nordin M, Beckman M and Odland L (1993): Cellular methods for identification of neurotoxic chemicals and estimation of neurotoxicological risk. Toxicol In Vitro 7:321-6.

Weiss S, Dunne C, Hewson J, Wohl C, Wheatley M, Peterson AC and Reynolds BA (1996): Multipotent CNS stem cells are present in the adult mammalian spinal cord and ventricular neuroaxis. J Neurosci 16:7599-609.

WHO (1990): Methylmercury. Sources of human and environmental exposure. In: Environmental Health Criteria 101, pp. 24-7. World Health Organisation, Geneva.

WHO (1991): Inorganic mercury. Sources of human and environmental exposure. In: Environmental Health Criteria 118, pp. 29-33. World Health Organisation, Geneva.

Wigdal SS, Kirkland RA, Franklin JL and Haak F (2002): Cytochrome c release precedes mitochondrial membrane potential loss in cerebellar granule neuron apoptosis: lack of mitochondrial swelling. J Neurochem 82:1029-38.

Wilhelmi E, Schoder UH, Benabdallah A, Sieg F, Breder J and Reymann KG (2002): Organotypic brain-slice cultures from adult rats: approaches for a prolonged culture time. Altern Lab Anim 30:275-83.

Xiang Z, Hrabetova S, Moskowitz SI, Casaccia B, Young SR, Nimmrich VC, Tiedge H, Einheber S, Karnup S, Bianchi R and Bergold PJ (2000): Long-term maintenance of mature hippocampal slices in vitro. J Neurosci Methods 98:145-54.

Xie C, Markesbery WR and Lovell MA (2000): Survival of hippocampal and cortical neurons in a mixture of MEM+ and B27-supplemented neurobasal medium. Free Radic Biol Med 28:665-72.

Yallapragada PR, Rajanna S, Fail S and Rajanna B (1996): Inhibition of calcium transport by mercury salts in rat cerebellum and cerebral cortex in vitro. J Appl Toxicol 16:325-30.

Yamamoto A, Shin RW, Hasegawa K, Naiki H, Sato H, Yoshimasu F and Kitamoto T (2002): Iron (III) induces aggregation of hyperphosphorylated tau and its reduction to iron (II) reverses the aggregation: implications in the formation of neurofibrillary tangles of Alzheimer's disease. J Neurochem 82:1137-47.

Ye ZC and Sontheimer H (1998): Astrocytes protect neurons from neurotoxic injury by serum glutamate. Glia 22:237-48.

Yee S and Choi BH (1994): Methylmercury poisoning induces oxidative stress in the mouse brain. Exp Mol Pathol 60:188-96.

Yokel RA (2002): Brain uptake, retention, and efflux of aluminum and manganese. Environ Health Perspect 110 Suppl 5:699-704.

Yokel RA, Allen DD and Ackley DC (1999): The distribution of aluminum into and out of the brain. J Inorg Biochem 76:127-32.

Yokota M, Saido TC, Kamitani H, Tabuchi S, Satokata I and Watanabe T (2003): Calpain induces proteolysis of neuronal cytoskeleton in ischemic gerbil forebrain. Brain Res 984:122-32.

Young JK (1992): Alzheimer's disease and metal-containing glia. Med Hypotheses 38:1-4.

Yumoto S, Nagai H, Imamura M, Matsuzaki H, Hayashi K, Masuda A, Kumazawa H, Ohashi H and Kobayashi K (1997): ²⁶Al uptake and accumulation in the rat brain. Nucl Instrum Methods Phys Res B 123:279-82.

Zalups RK (2000): Molecular interactions with mercury in the kidney. Pharmacol Rev 52:113-43.

Zatta PF (1995): Aluminum binds to the hyperphosphorylated tau in Alzheimer's disease: a hypothesis. Med Hypotheses 44:169-72.

Zheng YX and Liang YX (1998): The antagonistic effects of L-dopa and eserine on Alinduced neurobehavioral deficits in rats. Biomed Environ Sci 11:321-30.

Zhivotovsky B, Samali A, Gahm A and Orrenius S (1999): Caspases: their intracellular localization and translocation during apoptosis. Cell Death Differ 6:644-51.

Zucker RM, Elstein KH, Easterling RE and Massaro EJ (1990): Flow cytometric analysis of the mechanism of methylmercury cytotoxicity. Am J Pathol 137:1187-98.

Original communications

Reprinted with permission from the publisher: Springer-Verlag (I) Pergamon – Elsevier Science (II-III) Elsevier Science (IV)